Oxygen-Sensitive Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Women with Chest Pain and Non-Obstructive Coronary Artery Disease: A Mechanistic Insight into the Pathophysiology of Microvascular Disease

Malik Elharram© Experimental Medicine, McGill University, Montreal August 2019 © A thesis is submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of a Masters of Science in Experimental Medicine

Table of Contents:

Abstract	3
Acknowledgements	6
List of abbreviations and acronyms	8
Preface and statement of originality	9
1. Introduction	
1.1 Introduction to Magnetic Resonance Imaging	10
1.2 Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging	13
1.3 Oxygen Sensitive CMR	16
1.4. Women with Chest Pain and Non-Obstructive Coronary Artery Disease (NOCAD)	17
1.5 Syndromes of Chest Pain and NOCAD	19
1.6 Coronary Microvascular Dysfunction	20
1.7 The Use of Cardiovascular MRI in patients with Chest pain and NOCAD	24
1.8 Oxygen Sensitive MRI (OS-CMR) in Women with Chest Pain and NOCAD	25
1.9 Breathing Manoeuvres in OS-CMR	28
2. Objectives and Hypothesis	30
3. Materials and Methods	
3.1 Cohort Selection	31
3.2 Sample Size Calculation	32
3.3 Baseline Clinical Characteristics	33
3.4 MRI Protocol and Image Analysis	34
3.5 Regional Variability in Myocardial Oxygenation	37
3.6 Statistical Analysis	39
4. Results	
4.1 Cohort Selection	40
4.2 Baseline Clinical Characteristics.	41
4.3 Cardiac Function and T1 and T2 mapping	45
4.4. Adenosine Perfusion MRI.	47
4.5 OS-CMR and Breathing Manoeuvres	49
4.6 Regional Variability in Myocardial Oxygenation	53
4.7 Predictors of Chest Pain	55
5.0 Discussion	
5.1 Myocardial Oxygenation Reserve in Women with Chest Pain and NOCA	57
5.2 Regional Heterogeneity of Myocardial Oxygenation.	60
5.3Myocardial Oxygenation Response to Hyperventilation	64
5.4 Role of T2 Mapping in women with Chest Pain and NOCAD	66
5.5 Potential limitations.	67
5.6 Future Directions	69
6.0 Conclusions	70
7.0 References	71

Abstract

Background: Among women with chest pain and non-obstructive coronary arteries (NOCAD), approximately 50% have evidence of coronary microvascular dysfunction (CMD), which carries a heightened risk for long-term cardiovascular events. Current diagnostic tools used in the assessment of women with chest pain and NOCAD are invasive and have provided conflicting results. Oxvgen sensitive magnetic resonance imaging (OS-CMR) using hyperventilation/breath-hold manoeuvres is an emerging technique that allows for a noninvasive assessment of myocardial oxygenation. We aimed to study the coronary vascular response to breathing manoeuvres as monitored by OS-CMR in women with chest pain and NOCAD.

Methods: An interim analysis was performed for a study that will eventually incorporate 25 women with chest pain and NOCAD and 25 healthy volunteers. Fourteen women with chest pain and angiographically verified non-obstructive coronary artery disease (<50% stenosis) and sixteen healthy volunteers were recruited. All patients were scanned using a 3 Tesla magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scanner with a standardized cardiac MRI protocol inclusive of cine imaging, T2-weighted imaging, native T1 mapping, rest and stress Blood Oxygen Level Dependent (BOLD) CMR, effectively providing OS-CMR images. During OS-CMR, patients performed guided hyperventilation for 60s followed by a 30s breath hold, acting as a vasoactive stimulus. The coronary vascular response was assessed by measuring myocardial signal intensity changes in OS-CMR images during the breath-hold and during hyperventilation. Regional heterogeneity in myocardial oxygenation was assessed through calculation of radial, circumferential, and combined absolute differences in signal intensity between myocardial segments in the endocardium and epicardium during the breath-hold. In women with chest pain and NOCAD, coronary vascular function was also assessed during adenosine-induced hyperemia using first-pass CMR perfusion imaging.

Results: There was no significant difference in age, body mass index, myocardial mass or cardiac output between women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers. By adenosine first-pass perfusion imaging, the mean MPR index was significantly lower than previously reported normal reference values at 1.32 ± 0.23 , consistent with impaired microvascular function. Women with chest pain and NOCAD had a higher mid-T2 on edema imaging compared to healthy volunteers (42.0 ms (SD: 1.9) vs. 38.8 ms (SD: 2.2), p=0.001). Although there was no significant difference in global myocardial oxygenation response during a breath-hold ($7.3 \pm 6.6\%$ vs. $3.9 \pm 3.4\%$, p=0.07), women with chest pain and NOCAD had higher regional heterogeneity in myocardial oxygenation (combined absolute difference: $15.8 \pm 4.7\%$ vs. $10.1 \pm 2.6\%$, p =0.009). Intramyocardial heterogeneity in women with chest pain and NOCAD was correlated with a lower myocardial perfusion reserve (r=-0.67, p =0.07).

Conclusion: In our interim analysis, women with chest pain and NOCAD with a reduced myocardial perfusion reserve demonstrated an increase in regional heterogeneity in oxygenation, suggesting the possibility of microvascular maldistribution as a pathophysiological response in CMD. Breathing manoeuvres in combination with OS-CMR provides important mechanistic insights into the pathophysiology of women with chest pain and NOCAD.

Résumé

Contexte: Parmi les femmes souffrant de douleurs thoraciques et d'artères coronaires non obstructives (NOCAD), environ 50% présentent des signes de dysfonction microvasculaire coronaire (DMC), qui entraîne un risque accru d'événements cardiovasculaires à long terme. Les outils de diagnostic présentement utilisés dans l'évaluation des femmes souffrant de douleur thoracique et de NOCAD sont invasifs et ont donné des résultats contradictoires. L'imagerie par résonance magnétique sensible à l'oxygène (OS-CMR) utilisant l'hyperventilation /maintient du souffle est une technique émergente qui permet une évaluation non invasive de l'oxygénation du myocarde. Notre objectif était d'étudier la réponse vasculaire coronaire aux manœuvres respiratoires sous surveillance OS-CMR chez les femmes souffrant de douleurs thoraciques et de NOCAD.

Méthodes: Une analyse préliminaire a été réalisée pour une étude qui éventuellement inclura 25 femmes souffrant de douleurs thoraciques et de NOCAD et 25 volontaires en bonne santé. Quatorze femmes souffrant de douleurs thoraciques et de coronaropathie non obstructive vérifiée par angiographie (sténose>50%) et seize volontaires en bonne santé ont été recrutées. Toutes les patientes ont été scannées à l'aide d'un scanner Tesla 3 d'imagerie par résonance magnétique (IRM) avec un protocole d'IRM cardiaque standardisé incluant l'imagerie ciné, l'imagerie pondérée en T2, le mapping T1 native, le CMR dépendant du taux d'oxygène dans le sang au repos et au stress (BOLD), fournissant ainsi des images OS-CMR. Au cours de l'OS-CMR, les patients ont pratiqué une hyperventilation guidée pendant 60 secondes suivie d'une pause de 30 secondes, agissant comme un stimulus vasoactif. La réponse vasculaire coronaire a été évaluée enmesurant les changements d'intensité du signal myocardique dans les images OS-CMR pendant la garde du souffle et pendant l'hyperventilation. L'hétérogénéité régionale de l'oxygénation du myocarde a été évaluée par le calcul du radial, circonférentiel, et la différence absolues de l'intensité du signal entre les segments du myocarde de l'endocarde et de l'épicarde lors de la tenue de la respiration. Chez les femmes souffrant de douleur thoracique et de NOCAD, la fonction vasculaire coronaire a également été évaluée au cours d'une hyperhémie induite par l'adénosine, à l'aide de l'imagerie de perfusion CMR de premier passage.

Résultats: Il n'y avait pas de différence significative d'âge, d'indice de masse corporelle, de masse myocardique ou de débit cardiaque entre les femmes souffrant de douleur thoracique et NOCAD par rapport aux volontaires en bonne santé. Les femmes souffrant de douleurs thoraciques et de présentaient une imagerie d'œdème plus élevée au milieu de T2 par rapport aux volontaires en bonne santé (42,0 ms (SD: 1,9) par rapport à 38,8 ms (SD: 2,2), p 0,05). Bien qu'il n'y ait pas eu de différence significative entre la réponse à l'oxygénation globale du myocarde lors d'une halte respiratoire (7,3 ± 6,6% et 3,9 ± 3,4%, p = 0,07), les femmes souffrant de douleur thoracique et de NOCAD présentaient une plus grande hétérogénéité régionale dans l'oxygénation du myocarde (différence absolue combinée: $15,8 \pm 4,7\%$ vs 10,1 $\pm 2,6\%$, p = 0,009). L'hétérogénéité intramyocardique était corrélée à une réserve de perfusion myocardique inférieure (r = -0,67, p = 0,07).

Conclusion: Dans notre analyse préliminaire, les femmes souffrant de douleur thoracique et de NOCAD avec une réserve de perfusion myocardique réduite ont montré une augmentation de

l'hétérogénéité régionale dans l'oxygénation, suggérant la possibilité d'une mauvaise distribution microvasculaire en tant que réponse physiopathologique dans la CMD. Les manœuvres respiratoires en combinaison avec OS-CMR fournissent des informations mécanistiques importantes sur la physiopathologie des femmes souffrant de douleurs thoraciques et de NOCAD.

Acknowledgements

This thesis would not have been possible without the contribution of several of my mentors and the endless support and encouragement from my friends and family.

Firstly, I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Louise Pilote for all her mentorship and support over the years. Thank you for providing me with countless opportunities to grow and learn and for your endless encouragement to continue my interest in academic medicine. I would like to also thank Dr. Mathias Friedrich and Dr. Todd Anderson from my graduate committee, who have spent many hours providing mentorship and guiding me throughout this journey. Thank you for challenging me to always think critically, to explore with curiosity, and for sparking an interest in cardiology and physiology that I hope to carry with me in my medical career. I would further like to thank Dr. Andrew Bateman, my academic advisor, for his support and encouragement throughout my thesis.

I would like to thank all the members of the research team who have been essential in the success of this thesis. Thank you to Jasmine Poole, our research coordinator, for all her assistance with organizing and coordinating the project. Thank you for the contributions of Julie Lebel and the remaining CMR research team at the McGill University Health Center and Dr. James White and Rosa Sandonato and the remaining team at the Stephenson Cardiac Imaging Centre for all their assistance with recruiting and enrolling patients for the study. I would like to thank PhD candidate Elizabeth Hillier for her mentorship and countless hours spent teaching me how to read and interpret many of the MRI results in this study. I would like to acknowledge the remaining members of my research lab: Valeria Raparelli, Amanpreet Kaur, Hassan Behlouli, and Michelle Samuel for their feedback and encouragement during our many team meetings. I couldn't have asked for a better team to have worked and shared many laughs with, and I am grateful for all the support you have shown me.

I would like to thank the Canadian Institute of Health Research (CIHR) and the Canadian Vascular Network for providing financial support to pursue my thesis.

I would like to acknowledge the support of my family. To my siblings Ahmed, Mouad, and Mubrouka, thank you for all the encouragement and support during my MSc year. To my dearest mother Faeza, I would like to thank you for your patience and endless love, and always celebrating each and every step along this long educational journey. You have instilled within me a life-long understanding that in times of challenge comes growth. Thank you to my biggest mentor, my father Mohamed, for your wisdom, motivation, and endless support throughout my educational career. You have always instilled within me a desire to pursue more, learn more, and achieve more than I could have ever imagined.

To my dearest wife Sara. Thank you for all your patience and continual support in completing this Masters. You motivate and support me to be the best version of myself each and every day. Words cannot express how thankful I am to have you in this journey.

Finally, to our newest addition to the family. You have been the greatest motivation of all. I hope in this thesis, you find an inspiration and drive to be forever curious, patient and enduring, and to always strive in the endless pursuit of knowledge.

List of Abbreviations and Acronyms

BOLD: Blood oxygen level dependent CTH: Capillary transit time heterogeneity CSX: Cardiac syndrome X CMRI: Cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging CAD: Coronary artery disease CMD: Coronary microvascular dysfunction CRT: Coronary reactivity testing HADS: Hospital anxiety and depression score MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging MPR: Myocardial perfusion reserve NOCAD: Non-obstructive coronary artery disease OS-CMR: Oxygen sensitive magnetic resonance imaging OSA: Obstructive sleep apnea **RF:** Radiofrequency SI: Signal intensity SSFP: Steady state free precession

Preface and Statement of Originality

All the writing in this thesis is the sole work of the main author, Malik Elharram (ME). In addition, all the tables and figures were designed and generated by ME. To ensure reproducibility and accuracy of the results, an additional comparative analysis for the oxygensensitive cardiac magnetic resonance (OS-CMR) images was completed by Elizabeth Hillier (EH). Development of a novel OS-CMR technique used to assess regional heterogeneity (Section 3.5) was performed by EH and evaluated in this dataset by ME.

The thesis was made possible through the contribution from the expertise of my supervisors. Dr. Louise Pilote brings her expertise in epidemiology and the study of women and vascular health. Her contribution to the thesis was with the design of the study, statistical analysis of the data, and recruitment of patients in Montreal. Dr Pilote obtained funding for the study. Dr. Matthias Friedrich brings his expertise in cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging and contributed his knowledge and teaching on the analysis of oxygen sensitive MRI (OS-CMR). Dr. Todd Anderson brings his expertise on the assessment and evaluation of women with non-obstructive coronary artery disease, and he contributed to the design of the study and recruitment of patients in Calgary.

1.0 Introduction

1.1 Introduction to Magnetic Resonance Imaging

The signal for magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is generated from the nuclei of hydrogen protons in human tissues. In the absence of a magnetic field, hydrogen atoms magnetic moments, or spins, are randomly oriented. When placed in a large static magnetic field (B₀), the spin of the hydrogen atoms align in parallel or anti-parallel with the direction of the magnetic field, creating a net magnetization vector (B₀) in the z-direction as shown in **Figure 1.**¹Hydrogen atoms undergo precession or rotation at a speed that is proportional to the strength of the applied magnetic field, represented by the Larmor equation ($\omega = \gamma \cdot B_0$, where ω is the Larmor frequency, γ is the gyromagnetic ratio constant, and B₀ is the main magnetic field strength). Therefore, the Larmor frequency of precession is proportional to the applied magnetic field. In a 1.5T MRI, the precession frequency of hydrogen atoms is 64MHz, while in a 3T MRI it is 128 MHz.¹⁻³



Figure 1. Alignment of protons in the B_0 magnetic field. When there is no external magnetic field, hydrogen protons are randomly oriented (A). When the protons are placed in a strong magnetic field (B_0), a net magnetization will be produced parallel to the main magnetic field (**B & C**).¹

The magnetic system can introduce energy by applying a radiofrequency pulse (RF) of the same frequency as the Larmor frequency. When the energy is applied to the hydrogen atoms, the spins will absorb the energy from the RF pulse and the main magnetic field strength will be tilted away from the +z direction at an angle, known as the flip angle (α) (**Figure 2**).^{2,3}



Figure 2. At equilibrium the net magnetization (M₀) is pointed in the +z direction. When a radiofrequency pulse is applied, the net magnetization vector absorbs the energy from the RF pulse and rotates away from the +z direction and makes an angle with respect to the +z direction (flip angle, α). The degree of the angle depends on the magnitude and duration of the RF pulse.¹

When the RF pulse is turned off, the magnetization returns to the equilibrium state in a process known as relaxation, which emits a signal that is read by the MRI. Magnetization can be decomposed into two types of relaxation: longitudinal spin-lattice magnetization or T1 relaxation (relaxation component in line with the +z direction) and the transverse spin-spin magnetization or T2 relaxation (relaxation component in line with the x-y plane).T1 relaxation is defined as the time it takes to regain 63% of its equilibrium value following the termination of the RF pulse, while T2 relaxation is the time required to regain 37% of its initial equilibrium value. Both T1 and T2 relaxation occur simultaneously (**Figure 3**).¹⁻⁴

Values of T1 are related to energy exchanged between proton spin and the surrounding molecules (spin-lattice interaction), whereas the value of T2 is related to energy exchanges between any two-proton spins (spin-spin interaction).² Additionally, the transverse phase (T2) is

also affected by static inhomogeneities in the local magnetic field, which can be caused by inhomogeneities in the applied local magnetic field or by local differences in the magnetization of tissues (i.e. paramagnetic contrast agents or iron deposition).¹ Effective transverse relaxation time, or T2*, describes the exponential decay in signal that results from the combination of spin-spin relaxation and static field inhomogeneities. Values of T1, T2 and T2* can be used to exploit differences in tissue characteristics and form the basis of MRI sequences used. ¹⁻³



Figure 3. T1 and T2 relaxation time. The time it takes for M_z to increase from 0 to 63% of M_0 is known as T1. The time it takes for M_{xy} to decrease to 37% of M_{xy} is known as T2.¹

1.2 Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging (CMR) provides an accurate and reproducible measure of cardiac morphology, flow, volume, ventricular function, perfusion, and tissue characteristics of all four cardiac chambers, without the use of ionizing radiation.^{3,4} We will briefly describe a number of CMR parameters that will be examined in this thesis.

Cardiac Function Imaging

An advantage of CMR is the ability to obtain dynamic cine images of the heart at multiple phases throughout the cardiac cycle. This dynamic series of images provides an opportunity to depict regional wall and valvular motion in addition to the quantification of cardiac volume and function.⁴ As a result of an excellent contrast between myocardium and blood, changes of the cardiac chamber and ventricular wall can be readily visualized, allowing one to quantify the ventricular function with high accuracy and reproducibility.⁵ Global function of the right and left ventricle can be acquired in multiple short axis views, including parameters of ventricular volumes, stroke volume, myocardial mass, and ejection fraction.^{5,6}

Myocardial T1 and T2 mapping

T1-weighted imaging can be useful to identify normal anatomic structures, including the pericardium and pathological features including myocardial fibrosis. Increased pre-contrast myocardial T1 time has been reported in cardiomyopathies such as myocarditis, amyloidosis and hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. In contrast, patients with iron overload or fatty infiltration such as in Anderson-Fabry's disease show a decreased pre-contrast T1myocardial time.⁷

T2 weighted imaging is generally used to look for evidence of myocardial edema in the acute setting. Protons bound to free water have a longer T2 relaxation time, leading to areas of high signal intensity with an increased content of free water. Accumulation of water in the

myocardium is associated with different types of typically acute pathology including acute myocardial infarction, severe ischemia, myocarditis, stress-induced cardiomyopathy, or graft rejection. ^{2,8}

First-pass myocardial perfusion imaging

CMR first-pass myocardial perfusion imaging is increasingly being used for the diagnosis and risk stratification of patients with coronary artery disease.^{9,10}Qualitative analysis of first-pass myocardial perfusion imaging relies on visual assessment of perfusion defects on first-pass imaging and is a subjective method of analysis as it is highly dependent on the expertise of the reader. Quantitative perfusion imaging can be performed by tracking the signal intensity change in images acquired during the first pass of an intravenously administered gadolinium-based contrast agent.¹¹The slope and extent of the signal intensity increase in T1-weighted images correlates with myocardial perfusion.⁹ Typically, coronary vascular function is assessed by comparing a first-pass obtained at baseline with one acquired during the presence of a pharmacological vasodilator (commonly adenosine). Areas with an impaired coronary vascular response, e.g. caused by coronary artery stenosis, show a delayed and diminished signal intensity change (Figure 4).

The signal intensity curves used to evaluate myocardial blood flow can be analyzed through semi-quantitative or quantitative methods. Semi-quantitative analysis of stress CMR perfusion is based on the calculation of the maximal upslope of the tissue attenuation curve, whereas a quantitative method is based on a model dependent deconvolution using the SI-curves.⁹ In a quantitative analysis, a variety of tracer kinetic models can be used to provide quantification of absolute myocardial blood flow. Although marked heterogeneity exists across

CMR acquisition protocols and reference standards, semi-quantitative and quantitative perfusion analysis have demonstrated similar diagnostic accuracy for the assessment of significant CAD.¹¹

Both semi-quantitative and quantitative parameters can be used to analyze a myocardial perfusion reserve (MPR), a quantitative marker for the relative difference between baseline and vasodilator images. An MPR quantifies the maximal observed increase in myocardial blood flow (above baseline) in response to exercise or pharmacological stimulation and is expressed as the ratio between myocardial signal intensity at peak stress vs. rest.^{10,12}



Figure 4. Adenosine perfusion imaging of the left ventricle. The top row demonstrates a perfusion defect in the anterolateral, inferolateral, and inferoseptal wall.¹⁰

1.3 Oxygen-Sensitive CMR (OS-CMR)

Magnetic susceptibility of red blood cells is strongly dependent on the blood oxygen saturation, whereby binding of oxygen to the heme molecules in red blood cells results in a detectable susceptibility difference between plasma and red blood cells.³While oxygenated hemoglobin is diamagnetic exhibiting weak stabilization of the magnetic field surrounding the molecule, deoxygenated hemoglobin is paramagnetic, resulting in pronounced spin-spin interaction and a loss of magnetic field homogeneity. In myocardial tissue these inhomogeneities are primarily caused by the magnetic properties of the ferrous iron component of hemoglobin.¹³Differences in local magnetic field inhomogeneities from deoxygenated hemoglobin result in local frequency variations that lead to changes in T2*, which are the basis of oxygen-sensitive images and the assessment of myocardial oxygenation changes.³ In the myocardium, nearly 90% of blood volume is within capillaries, and changes in blood oxygenation in the capillary bed leads to changes in magnetic field variations between red blood cells and plasma.¹³After an excitation pulse, during the recovery of the transverse magnetization, these field variations cause hydrogen spins to lose coherence, leading to a reduction of the observed signal intensity in OS-CMR images. This phenomenon is referred to as the myocardial blood oxygenation level dependent (BOLD)effect.³

A decrease of the oxygenation of arterial blood, or a decrease of blood flow, or an increased myocardial oxygen utilization will result in a relative increase in the concentration of deoxyhemoglobin, which will increase the amount of paramagnetic material present (local magnetic field inhomogeneity), thereby leading to a reduction in signal intensity detected on OS-CMR. In contrast, increased blood flow, in the absence of an increased utilization, will decrease

the concentration of deoxyhemoglobin, decreasing the paramagnetic material present, thereby leading to a signal intensity increase in OS-CMR images.¹³

1.4 Women with Chest Pain and Non-Obstructive Coronary Artery Disease

Chest pain syndromes with non-obstructive coronary artery disease (NOCAD) comprise a large proportion of poorly diagnosed and treated patients. In most women, coronary artery disease (CAD) is characterized by atypical clinical presentation, later onset of disease, and a higher mortality, leading to diagnostic and therapeutic challenges for physicians.^{14,15}Although more women than men die annually of cardiovascular disease, women presenting with symptoms and signs of myocardial ischemia are more likely to have NOCAD on coronary angiography.¹⁴As many as 50% of women presenting with symptoms of angina have normal or minimal CAD on coronary angiography, compared to 7-17% of men.¹⁵Historically, patients with NOCAD were given the diagnosis of Cardiac Syndrome X (CSX), and initial studies had suggested that these patients had a relatively benign prognosis.¹⁶More recently however, evidence has shown that a subpopulation of women with coronary microvascular dysfunction (CMD) are at a heightened risk for future cardiovascular events.¹⁷⁻¹⁹ Data from the Women's Ischemia Syndrome Evaluation (WISE) study have shown that nearly 50% of women who present with chest pain and NOCAD have evidence of coronary microvascular dysfunction on coronary reactivity testing (CRT), with reportedly higher rates of cardiovascular events including hospitalization for heart failure, sudden cardiac death and myocardial infarction.²⁰In the original WISE study, women with coronary microvascular dysfunction (defined as a reduced coronary flow reserve on invasive coronary reactivity testing) had an increased risk for cardiovascular death, myocardial infarction, stroke and heart failure, and an increased risk of mortality after adjusting for baseline cardiovascular risk factors (**Figure 5**). ²¹Furthermore, longer term follow up from the WISE study have demonstrated a worse prognosis in women with NOCAD, where the 10year all cause death and cardiac death rates were 17% and 11% in women with non-obstructive CAD, and 10% and 6% in women with normal coronary arteries.²²Additionally, in a recent Veterans Administration Database, patients with non-obstructive CAD in three coronary arteries, had a similar annual risk for myocardial infarction and death as patients with single-vessel obstructive CAD. ²³ Despite this, chest pain syndromes with NOCAD remain poorly understood and the true prevalence of CMD in women is unknown and likely underestimated. Moreover, no published guidelines in the diagnosis and management of CMD currently exist. With a lack of clear diagnostic criteria, the development and responses to appropriate treatment of CMD cannot accurately be assessed. Patients with chest pain syndromes in the setting of NOCAD therefore represent a large heterogeneous population of poorly diagnosed and treated patients.



Figure 5. Kaplan-Meier analysis showing percentage of women surviving free from major adverse cardiovascular events (MACE) during long term follow up stratified by coronary flow reserve (CFR) in all women (A), and women with chest pain and NOCAD (B). Women with a reduce coronary flow reserve (coronary microvascular dysfunction) had a worse prognosis independent of cardiovascular risk factors.²¹

1.5 Syndrome of Chest Pain and NOCAD

NOCAD is an all-encompassing term for chest pain syndromes without hemodynamically significant obstructive coronary artery disease, and defined as either less than 50% narrowing, less than 20% narrowing or unimpaired coronary blood flow, depending on the study.²⁴Studies involving patients with chest pain syndromes and NOCAD have revealed a number of underlying ischemic and non-ischemic etiologies, with various overlapping nomenclature (**Figure 6**).^{25,26}CSX is a narrower definition of NOCAD, that requires proof of ischemic changes on non-invasive testing, and excludes patients with occlusive focal vasospastic abnormalities (i.e. Prinzmetal's angina).²⁷ Microvascular angina is a term used to describe a cardiac ischemic mechanism for angina in patients with normal coronary arteries and involves structural and functional abnormalities of the coronary microcirculation. Coronary microvascular dysfunction occurs in the setting of microvascular angina and is defined as an abnormal coronary flow reserve in the response to stress stimulus.²⁶CMD is believed to comprise a large proportion of patients with chest pain syndromes and NOCAD and carries a worse prognosis.¹⁹⁻²²



Figure 6. Pathophysiologic mechanisms of chest pain and NOCAD grouped into 3 broad categories: noncardiac, cardiac ischemic, and cardiac nonischemic. Microvascular angina overlaps partially with cardiac syndrome X, but it has a narrower cardiac ischemic pathophysiological basis.²⁵

1.6 Coronary Microvascular Dysfunction

The coronary microcirculation represents a continuous network of functionally distinct vessel segments of decreasing size, ranging from large epicardial coronary arteries (>400 μ m) to small pre-arterioles and coronary capillary bed (<10 μ m).²⁶ The pre-arterioles and arterioles make up most of the resistance circuit of the heart and control the regulation and distribution of blood flow through changes in vessel resistance and tone. This adaptive mechanism helps to prevent myocardial ischemia during the development and progression of epicardial stenosis (Figure 7).²⁶



Figure 7. Normal structure and function of the coronary macro and microcirculation. Coronary blood flow remains constant over a wide range of perfusion pressure through changes in resistance in the microcirculation.²⁶

CMD results from structural and functional impairment in the vasodilatation of the coronary microvasculature, leading to inadequate coronary blood flow response to an increase in physiologic demand (Figure 8).²⁸Structural abnormalities of the microvasculature include decreased luminal size from microvascular atherosclerosis, intimal smooth muscle thickening, and capillary rarefaction. Functional abnormalities in the coronary microcirculation are related to endothelial independent and dependent dysfunction.²⁶Endothelium-independent dysfunction is thought to be related to impairment of smooth muscle relaxation due to structural abnormalities from microvascular hypertrophy surrounding myocardial or irregularities.^{29,30}Attenuated response to vascular smooth muscle relaxation by vasodilators substances including adenosine, have been shown in patients with coronary microvascular dysfunction. Endothelium-dependent dysfunction is caused by a pathologic constriction of a vessel or vascular bed due to an imbalance in the homeostatic regulation of the vascular endothelium.²⁸ In the presence of normal endothelial function, an increased physiological demand triggers vasodilation of the microcirculation by releasing vasoactive substances including nitric oxide. In the setting of endothelial dysfunction however, the vascular endothelium is injured, and vasodilator response is attenuated, resulting in blunted coronary blood flow augmentation.²⁶



Figure 8. Pathogenesis of coronary microvascular dysfunction. Structural and functional abnormalities result in reduced flow mediated response to increased physiologic demand.²⁶

Although there exists no technique to directly visualize the coronary microcirculation, varying diagnostic techniques have been used to distinguish between the various etiologies of

NOCAD.²⁸ Coronary reactivity testing (CRT) involves the measurement of micro and macrovascular responses of the coronary vasculature to vasoactive substances including acetylcholine, nitroglycerine, and adenosine and serves as the gold standard in the assessment of patients with CMD.^{28,31-33}Responses of coronary vasculature can be measured by quantifying changes in epicardial coronary diameter, and by measurements of blood flow velocity using Doppler flow wires.²⁴Although CRT is recommended by some cardiovascular guidelines in patients undergoing angiography for suspicion of NOCAD,³⁴⁻³⁶ few centers are actually performing this test mainly due to the lack of a standardized protocol and concerns over catheterization laboratory time.²⁰ Additionally, the administration of vasoactive substances during CRT is often poorly tolerated in these patients.³⁷Moreover, the use of quantitative arteriography has recognized limitations in the accurate measurements of the severity of atherosclerotic lesions, and the presence and extent of microvascular disease can have a significant effect on the measurement of flow reserve independent of the level of stenosis severity.^{39,40}Therefore, while CRT remains the currently proposed procedure in the evaluation of patients with chest pain syndromes and NOCAD, it is invasive and has limited its use in the diagnosis of patients with CMD.

Several non-invasive techniques have been studied for the diagnoses of CMD, relying mainly on the measurement of a coronary flow reserve, calculated as the ratio of hyperemic to rest absolute myocardial blood flow. Positron emission tomography (PET) is the most validated non-invasive approach for quantitative assessment of coronary flow reserve, and the reproducibility of this technique has been well established in several experimental animal and human studies.⁴¹ Doppler echocardiography of the left anterior descending coronary artery can also be used to quantify coronary blood flow velocity at rest and during vasodilator stress to

determine a coronary flow velocity reserve.⁴² CMR is an emerging technique that can also be used to quantity myocardial perfusion reserve in a similar manner as PET, although with a high spatial resolution, lack of ionizing radiation, and the ability to perform a comprehensive assessment of cardiovascular structure and function.^{25,40}

1.7 The Use of Cardiovascular MRI in patients with Chest Pain and NOCAD

CMR first-pass perfusion imaging can be used to calculate the indexed ratio of the perfusion time intensity curve upslope in response to vasodilator stress and expressed as the myocardial perfusion reserve index (MPRI).⁴³Panting et al. were the first to examine MPRI using adenosine stress CMRI in patients with CSX. The study found subendocardial MPRI did not increase significantly with vasodilatation using adenosine in patients with CSX compared to controls, indicating that chest pain in these patients might be caused by underlying microvascular ischemia.44 Further work to confirm the original findings of this study, however, have been controversial. In a study by Vermeltfoort et al. to assess subendocardial and subepicardial perfusion using CMRI at rest and under stress with adenosine infusion, patients with CSX were found to have significant perfusion increases to adenosine, without evidence of subendocardial hypoperfusion.⁴⁵ In contrast however, in a study by the WISE group examining 118 women with suspected CMD as determined by CRT and 21 asymptomatic reference controls, the group found that women with an abnormal CRT had reduced MPRI in both the subepicardium and subendocardium compared to controls. It was found in the study that an MPRI threshold of 1.84 predicted coronary reactivity testing abnormality with a sensitivity of 73% and specificity of 74%.⁴³ In a more recent paper, Liu et al assessed adenosine perfusion CMRI for diagnosing microvascular angina in patients with chest pain and NOCAD and correlated the findings to the

index of microcirculatory resistance (IMR), an invasive thermodilution-based marker of microvascular function. The authors found that an MPRI <1.4 accurately detected impaired perfusion related to CMD (IMR >25 U; Fractional flow reserve >0.8).⁴⁶

The role of CMR first-pass perfusion imaging in patients with chest pain syndromes and NOCAD remains uncertain, and further studies are needed. While stress perfusion is considered a non-invasive diagnostic tool, it still utilizes pharmacological agents, which are often poorly tolerated and can have serious side effects in patients including chest pain, dyspnea, and arrhythmia.³⁷Furthermore, recent data have shown that the length of a breath-hold is a significant confounder and therefore, the variable length of breath-holds may lead to a significant biological variability.⁴⁷In summary, while CMR first-pass perfusion imaging has shown promise in detecting CMD, current data do not support its use for diagnosing patients with chest pain and NOCAD.

1.8 Oxygenation-Sensitive MRI in women with Chest Pain and NOCAD

OS-CMR using the BOLD effect is an alternative to first pass perfusion that allows for a direct determination of myocardial oxygenation without the application of exogenous contrast agents as a surrogate marker of myocardial blood flow.¹³ This eliminates the need for accurate timing of dynamic perfusion imaging during bolus arrival and provides the opportunity of sequence repetition if necessary.⁴⁸Moreover, OS-CMR eliminates the need for contrast agents such as gadolinium, which is problematic in patients with renal failure, and can lead to nephrogenic systematic fibrosis and more recently, has been shown to deposit in deep neuronal structures.^{49,50}Wacker *et al.* completed one of the first studies examining the role of OS-CMR in a cohort of patients with known single-vessel CAD (>70% stenosis on coronary angiogram)

compared to healthy controls. Myocardial measurements were obtained at rest and during dipyridamole stress. The results demonstrated that T2* increased significantly in healthy volunteers, but was reduced at rest, with a modest response to vasodilation in myocardial segments supplied by a stenotic coronary artery.⁵¹ The utility of OS-CMR in CAD patients was additionally examined by Friedrich *et al.* who demonstrated a significant comparison between stress-induced angina OS-CMR with the results generated by thallium single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT).⁵²While prior studies did not distinguish between the impact of blood flow, perfusion, and blood volume on signal intensity on BOLD images, Voehringer et al. showed in an animal model using intracoronary injection of vasoactive substances, that signal intensity observed in oxygenation sensitive images reflected myocardial blood oxygenation rather than blood flow.⁵³Since, OS-CMR demonstrated its ability to directly measure tissue oxygenation, it emerged as a promising diagnostic tool for CAD.

Manka *et al.* extended these conclusions by conducting a study using 3T MRI to assess the ability of OS-CMR to detect stress inducible myocardial ischemia. The study was composed of forty-six patients with suspected or known CAD who underwent CMRI prior to clinically indicated coronary angiography. 3T OS-CMR was found to accurately differentiate between normal, ischemic and non-ischemic myocardial segments, demonstrating the ability of OS-CMR to non-invasively identify patients with significant CAD.⁵⁴OS-CMR has been shown to correlate well with quantitative coronary angiography and conventional CMRI perfusion imaging in the detection of CAD, validating its use in the measurement of perfusion and microcirculatory oxygenation.⁵⁵With the ability to directly examine myocardial oxygenation without gadolinium, OS-CMR serves as a valuable alternative to first pass perfusion for cardiac pathology. While the role of OS-CMR has been well studied in CAD, its clinical utility in the diagnostic workup of patients with chest pain and NOCAD has yet to be fully elucidated.In studies performed on patients with hypertension and hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, ^{56,57} OS-CMR was able to detect microcirculatory changes, suggesting it may be a useful surrogate marker for microvascular disease. Furthermore, OS-CMR has the potential of providing mechanistic insights into the pathophysiology of diseases affecting the microvasculature. This has been demonstrated in patients with 1 or 2 vessel CAD, where oxygenation signal intensity during hyperemia in 'remote to ischemia' segments were intermediate compared to segments of stenosed and normal coronary arteries, reflecting its ability to identify microvascular disease. ¹³Furthermore, microvascular disease has been associated with diffuse fibrosis and more recently, edema. Both, fibrosis and edema can be readily identified by a combined application of native T1 mapping and T2 mapping using OS-CMR. Increased T2 indicates edema, while an abnormally high T1 in the absence of edema is a marker for fibrosis or infiltration. In focal abnormalities, the regional distribution adds further diagnostic information.⁵⁸

Despite the evidence supporting its use in patients with NOCAD, only one study in the literature has examined OS-CMR in a cohort of patients with CSX. In all, 18 patients with CSX, were examined compared with 14 controls who underwent CMRI scanning at 3T using a BOLD protocol. Absolute myocardial blood flow was measured during adenosine stress and oxygenation was measured using a T2-prepared BOLD sequence. No significant differences were found in myocardial blood flow at stress, BOLD signal change, and coronary flow reserve measurements in patients with CSX and controls respectively.⁵⁹The aforementioned study comprised a small cohort of patients and might not have been powered to detect any significant difference. Furthermore, the study examined transmural perfusion, and not subendocardial or

subepicardial blood flow, which have previously been associated with microvascular disease.^{44,45} Additionally, patients in the cohort were on average 62 years of age. Hyperemic myocardial blood flow response to vasodilator stress has been shown to be reduced in a healthy older population in comparison to a younger population.⁶⁰ Despite these limitations, this remains the only existing study of OS-CMR in patients with chest pain syndromes and NOCAD, and further research is needed to validate these findings.

1.9 Breathing Manoeuvres in OS-CMR

Carbon dioxide is a potent vasodilator in the cerebral and coronary vascular beds, and recent studies have shown that breathing maneuvers can significantly affect coronary perfusion.^{61,62} During patient-induced hyperventilation, the concentration of arterial carbon dioxide decreases, resulting in a coronary vasoconstrictive response, which can be detected as a negative change in signal intensity on oxygen-sensitive imaging. Furthermore, during a breathhold maneuver, arterial concentration of carbon dioxide increases, resulting in coronary vasodilatation, which can be detected as a positive change in signal intensity.⁶² In a study by Fischer et al. using OS-CMR with hyperventilation/breath hold manoeuvres, a combined manoeuvre had an even greater effect on myocardial oxygenation than an intravenous adenosine administration (signal intensity increase $14.8 \pm 6.6\%$ vs. $3.9 \pm 6.5\%$)(Figure 9).⁶³ Additionally. Roubille et al. examined the clinical utility of OS-CMR with hyperventilation/breath-hold manoeuvre in a cohort of patients with obstructive sleep apnea (OSA). The study found that myocardial vascular response in combined breathing manoeuvres of hyperventilation followed by voluntary apnea was blunted in patients with OSA compared to controls, likely due to underlining coronary microvascular changes involved in the pathogenesis of OSA.⁶⁴ The study suggests a clinical utility of this non-invasive diagnostic tool for detecting microvascular changes involved in CMD. The utilization of breathing manoeuvres offers a safer alternative to pharmacological agents, which often have undesirable side-effects including bradycardia, arrhythmia, chest pain, and bronchospasm.³⁷Additionally, the use of pharmacological agents requires an intravenous access and injection of costly vasodilator agents, as well as a longer overall scan time. Given that breathing manoeuvres can affect coronary perfusion quickly and induce a greater myocardial oxygenation response without the added cost of adenosine, OS-CMR could prove to be a non-invasive and cost-effective diagnostic tool for the assessment of CMD in patients with chest pain syndromes and NOCAD.



Figure 9: Images showing oxygenation of signal intensity changes. Oxygen sensitive image at the end of systole in **Image A.** Subtraction image displays the absolute difference in signal intensity (SI) from baseline for adenosine, hyperventilation, and maximum breath-hold following hyperventilation. During hyperventilation, a decrease in the concentration of carbon dioxide causes a coronary vasoconstrictive response (**Image C**), which results in a negative change in SI from baseline. In contrast, a breath-hold maneuver results in an increase in arterial concentration of carbon dioxide and corresponding coronary vasodilatation, which results in a greater change in signal intensity (**Image D**). ⁶⁴

2.0 Objectives

The overall goal of this study is to evaluate the use of a novel non-invasive diagnostic test, the OS-CMR using a hyperventilation/breath-hold manoeuvre, to assess patients with chest pain and NOCAD.

Primary Aim 1: Determine relative changes in the myocardial oxygenation response, as measured by changes of signal intensity in OS-CMR during a combined hyperventilation/breath-hold manoeuvre, in women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers.

Primary Aim 2: Assess the relationship between the myocardial oxygenation response observed by OS-CMR during a hyperventilation/breath-hold manoeuvre and CMR first-pass perfusion images using adenosine-induced hyperaemia in women with chest pain and NOCAD.

Hypotheses

- In comparison to healthy subjects, women with chest pain and NOCAD have an attenuated myocardial oxygenation response to a standardized hyperventilation/breathhold manoeuvre, as measured by changes of signal intensity in OS-CMR images.
- 2) In women with chest pain and NOCAD, the myocardial oxygenation response measured by OS-CMR during a hyperventilation/breath-hold maneuver correlates with results obtained by CMR first-pass perfusion imaging using adenosine-induced hyperemia.

3.0 Methodology

3.1 Cohort Selection

Women with chest pain and NOCAD: We recruited a cohort of women aged 40-65 with persistent retrosternal chest pain who underwent cardiac catheterization and were found to have non-obstructive coronary artery disease on angiography (defined as less than 50% luminal diameter stenosis in an epicardial coronary artery). These patients have a clinical diagnosis of exercise-inducible chest pain that is responsive to nitroglycerin, with non-ischemic causes of chest pain excluded on clinical history and physical exam. Documented evidence of ischemia on non-invasive imaging was not a requirement for inclusion within our study. Women were excluded from the study if they had: obstructive coronary artery disease with \geq 50% luminal diameter stenosis in any epicardial coronary artery, acute coronary syndrome, Prinzmetal's angina, primary valvular heart disease, cardiogenic shock, prior non-cardiac illness with estimated life expectancy <4 years, chest pain with known non-ischemic etiology (e.g. pericarditis, pneumonia, esophageal spasm), contraindications to MRI (pacemaker, other electronic device, severe claustrophobia), severe asthma (vasodilator stress contraindicated), and renal impairment with an eGFR<45 ml/min/1.73m² (gadolinium contrast contraindicated).

Healthy controls: A cohort of women aged 40-65 without a history of cardiovascular disease were recruited as healthy volunteers using public notifications. Women were excluded if they had a known clinical history of vascular disease (i.e. myocardial infarction, revascularization procedure, cerebrovascular event), had been diagnosed with hypertension or were taking antihypertensive medications, had diabetes, cancer or other end-stage disease that may compromise life expectancy, or contraindications to MRI (pacemaker, other electronic device, severe claustrophobia).

All study procedures were approved by a local ethics committee, and all subjects provided written informed consent.

3.2 Sample Size Calculation:

Primary Aim 1: We anticipate a sample size of 25 women per group. In our pilot data of 10 healthy women who underwent OS-CMR with a breath holding protocol, the mean change in signal intensity identified was 6.58% with a standard deviation of 2.17%. Given this information, we should be able to detect a statistically significant difference in signal intensity as small as 1.72% with a power of 80%. Based on a previous study with a sample of 29 patients with OSA and 36 controls, the % change in signal intensity between patients with obstructive sleep apnea and controls was 2.6% and 6.7% respectively.⁶⁴ Therefore, we anticipate that we should have sufficient power to detect any significant difference in change in signal intensity between our CMD patients and our healthy controls if one does exist.

Primary Aim 2: To compare OS-CMR myocardial oxygenation response using a breath holding manoeuvre to adenosine-based assessments of OS-CMR and first-pass perfusion imaging in CMD patients, we will determine the Pearson correlation coefficient for respective value changes from at rest to following their respective intervention (eg: breath-hold or adenosine). No prior studies have looked at this direct comparison, however in a study by Fischer et al., the response of myocardial oxygenation to breathing manoeuvres was found to have had an impact on myocardial oxygenation almost equally as strong as intravenous administration of a standard dose of adenosine.⁶³ Given this strong correlation between the two protocols, with our cohort of 25 women per group, we should be able to detect a correlation coefficient as small as 0.5, with a power of 80%.

Interim analysis: The thesis will include an interim analysis for a larger study that will eventually incorporate 25 women with chest pain and NoCAD and 25 healthy controls, as determined by our sample size calculation.

3.3 Baseline Clinical Characteristics

Baseline clinical characteristics were obtained from each patient at the time of enrollment including previous medical comorbidities, medication use, cardiovascular risk factors, and a health status assessment using the Seattle Angina Questionnaire and the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Questionnaire.

The Seattle Angina Questionnaire is a 19-item questionnaire validated for patients with coronary artery disease, which measures five relevant clinical domains including angina frequency, physical function, angina stability, treatment satisfaction, and quality of life. The score for each clinical domain used in the analysis ranges from 0 to 100, with higher scores indicating fewer symptoms and improved clinical functioning.⁶⁵

To evaluate underlying psychiatric comorbidities of women, we used the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS). The HADS aims to measure symptoms of anxiety and depression in a general medical population and consists of 14 items, with seven items for the anxiety subscale, and seven items for the depression subscale. Each item is scored on a response scale with four alternatives ranging between 0 and 3. All response items are summed to obtain two scales (range from 0-15). Recommended cut-offs for anxiety and depression are 8-10 for doubtful cases, and ≥ 11 for definite cases.⁶⁶

3.4 MRI Protocol and Image Analysis

Protocol for OS-CMR with Breathing Manoeuvres: All patients were scanned using a 3 Tesla MRI scanner (Prisma or Skyra; Siemens Medical Systems, Germany) with a standardized CMR imaging protocol inclusive of cine imaging, T2-weighted imaging, native T1 mapping, rest and stress Blood Oxygen Level Dependent (BOLD). Care was taken to ensure euvolemia prior to the imaging protocol by way of oral hydration and blood sampled immediately prior to imaging to obtain hematocrit. Localizer images were obtained. Cine imaging were performed using a standard steady-state free precession (SSFP)-based pulse sequence in sequential short-axis slices from the atrio-ventricular annulus to apex at 8 mm intervals, 3 long axis views, and in the 4, 3 and 2-chamber orientations (slice thickness 6 mm, gap 2mm, matrix 256 x 205, TE 1.5 msec, temporal resolution 35-40 msec). Native T1 mapping was performed using a short-inversion recovery modified Look-Locker (shMOLLI) pulse sequence in the basal, mid and apical short axis views. OS-CMR imaging was performed during a prolonged end-expiratory breath-hold of 30-60 seconds executed following a 60 second period of hyperventilation (patients receive pretest instruction and training). Imaging was continuously acquired during the breath hold period using an SSFP-based pulse sequences as previously by described Guensch DP, et al at a 10 mm slice thickness in identical basal, mid and apical views.⁶²The acquired images were obtained from onset (baseline eupnea), during hyperventilation, and through to maximum duration of breath-hold (time point closest to 30s) where peak changes in myocardial oxygenation are expected to be observed (Figure 10).

Image Analysis: Standard function parameters were calculated including ejection fraction,

stroke volume, diastolic volume, cardiac output, and myocardial mass indexed to the body surface area. T1 and T2 images were analyzed using manually defined epicardial and endocardial contours. Segments were entirely excluded if more than 33% of the segment area was removed during analysis due to artifact.

Analysis of the changes in the signal intensity response to the breathing manoeuvres were assessed in three separate analysis: breath-hold, hyperventilation, and an additional sensitivity analysis (Figure 10).

Breath-hold Analysis:

Myocardial oxygenation changes were assessed by measurement of global signal intensity changes in OS-CMR images from the initiation of the breath-hold (after hyperventilation) to maximum breath-hold (time point closes to 30s). The mean myocardial signal intensity (SI) change on OS-CMR images was automatically calculated after manual tracing of endocardial and epicardial contours and further segmented automatically according to the American Heart Association definition.⁶⁷SI change was expressed as a % (change in SI [%]) using the first image of the breath-hold as the baseline and measured at a time point closest to thirty seconds. SI change was reported as an individual value for each segment in addition to a global value for each slice.

Hyperventilation Analysis:

Myocardial oxygenation changes during hyperventilation was assessed by measurement of global signal intensity change in OS-CMR images from the end of hyperventilation (maximal vasoconstriction) to a point at rest (resting coronary artery tone). SI changes were reported as an individual value for each AHA segment, in addition to a global value for each slice.

Sensitivity Analysis:

To address the potential confounding impact of differences in coronary vascular response to hyperventilation between the two groups, an additional sensitivity analysis was performed assessing myocardial oxygenation changes during the breath hold compared to a point at rest. For this analysis, myocardial oxygenation changes were assessed by measurement of global signal intensity change in OS-CMR images from the end of hyperventilation (maximal coronary vasoconstriction) to a point at rest (normal coronary artery tone). SI changes were reported as an individual value for each AHA segment, in addition to a global value for each slice.



Figure 10. Myocardial signal intensity changes on OS-CMR during1) Breath-hold nearest to 30 seconds to the initiation of the breath-hold 2) End of hyperventilation to a point at rest 3) Breath-hold nearest to 30 seconds to a point at rest.⁶⁴

Protocol of CMR during Adenosine Stress: In the women with chest pain and NOCAD, incremental imaging was performed during adenosine infusion, providing reference image
datasets for both OS-CMR and first-pass perfusion with contrast administration

OS-CMR imaging was repeated following adenosine infusion at a rate of 140 µg/kg/min for 3-minutes. Adenosine infusion was continued at the same rate for immediate performance of first pass perfusion imaging during dual bolus infusion of 0.0075 followed by 0.075 mmol/kg gadolinium contrast (Gadovist®, Bayer Inc. Canada) at a rate of 3.5 ml/sec (followed by a 30 ml saline flush at same rate). The latter was performed using a saturation-recovery turbo-FLASH pulse sequence. Rest perfusion imaging was then performed 10 minutes later using the same bolus profile. For first pass stress perfusion imaging time signal intensity curves were generated for each myocardial segment using semi-automated tracking of the endocardial and epicardial borders. Corresponding time signal intensity curves were derived for each myocardial segment and the maximal slope of these curves reported for each of the 16-myocardial segments. This analysis was repeated for rest perfusion imaging and a myocardial perfusion reserve was calculated (MPR calculated for each segment, where; MPR = stress max slope / rest max slope).

3.5 Regional Variability in Myocardial Oxygenation

In order to gain an understanding of regional differences in myocardial oxygenation that could underlie microvascular dysfunction, we devised an analysis to represent intersegmental differences in myocardial oxygenation between myocardial segments. Regional variability in myocardial oxygenation was assessed by first analyzing the global change in signal intensity during a breath-hold for both the endocardial and epicardial layers of the myocardium independently for radial, circumferential, and combined differences (**Figure 11**). The endocardium and epicardium were each subdivided into six myocardial segments for a total of 12 segments per slice. Radial differences were defined as the sum of the absolute differences between the endo and epicardium in each of the myocardial segments, circumferential differences were the sum of the absolute differences between myocardial segments within the endocardium and epicardium, and combined differences were the sum of the absolute radial and circumferential differences.



Figure 11. Schematic demonstrating the determination of regional variability in signal intensity using radial and circumferential differences. Radial differences were defined as the sum of the absolute differences between the endo and epicardium in each of the myocardial segments, whereas circumferential differences were the sum of the absolute differences between myocardial segments within the endocardium and epicardium.

3.6 Statistical Analysis

CMR Data Analysis: All CMR analyses were performed in a blinded fashion at the McGill University Health Center Research Institute CMR Core Lab and at the Stephenson Cardiovascular MR Center using software certified for CMR image analysis (cvi⁴², Circle Cardiovascular Imaging Inc., Calgary, AB, Canada). All OS-CMR images were anonymized to group status and analyzed by two individual readers trained in OS-CMR analysis.

Statistical Analyses: Descriptive analyses compared baseline clinical and MRI values between patients with chest pain and NOCAD and healthy volunteers using mean and standard deviation for continuous variables, and frequency distributions for categorical variables. An independent t-test or Mann Whitney U test was used to compare data between groups for continuous variables, and chi-square statistic for categorical variables. Associations between the change in SI, regional variability in SI, T2, and myocardial perfusion reserve, were assessed with a Pearson correlation coefficient. To estimate the probability of being in the chest pain and NOCAD group, univariate logistic regression models were developed to include age, body mass index, cardiac output, myocardial mass, end diastolic volume, end systolic volume, Mid T1, Mid T2, Global % change in signal intensity, radial, circumferential, and combined differences. All readings were replicated by a second independent reader and inter-observer reliability was assessed using a two-way intraclass correlation test.

All statistical analysis was performed using SPSS version 23 (SPSS IBM, New York, USA). Results were considered statistically significant at a p <0.05.

4.0 Results

4.1 Cohort Selection

Thirty-eight patients met the inclusion criteria for our study and were recruited from July 2017 to December 2018. Twenty women had chest pain and NOCAD and 18 were healthy volunteers (**Figure 11**). Two patients with chest pain and NOCAD were lost to follow up or did not complete an MRI scan and were excluded from our study. Thirty-six patients underwent OS-CMR using a breath-holding maneuver. Six patients were excluded from the OS-CMR analysis as a result of poor image quality and breathing artifacts. Of the fourteen patients with chest pain and NOCAD, ten patients underwent adenosine perfusion MRI. Two patients did not complete the adenosine perfusion MRI as a result of an intolerance to adenosine and two patients were excluded from the analysis due to significant image artifact.



Figure 11. Cohort selection for patients undergoing OS-CMR and adenosine perfusion MRI

4.2 Baseline Clinical Characteristics

Clinical characteristics of our cohort are described in **Table 1.** The mean age of our cohort was 53±5years. There was no significant difference in age and body mass index between women with chest pain and NOCAD and healthy volunteers. Nearly 80% of women with chest pain and NOCAD had at least one traditional cardiovascular risk factor, with dyslipidemia in 9 (60%), hypertension in 7(50%) and diabetes mellitus type II in 2 patients (14%). Women with chest pain and NOCAD had a higher mean hospital anxiety score compared with healthy volunteers (mean hospital anxiety score: 10.1 vs. 3.2, p=.001). At enrollment, cardioprotective medications were present in 13 women with chest pain and NOCAD (93%), including cholesterol lowering medications (70%), aspirin (60%), calcium channel blocker (50%), and nitrates (53%).

	Women with chest pain and NOCAD (n=14)	Healthy volunteers (n=16) 52.5 (3.3)	
Mean age (SD)	53.7 (6.6)		
Mean body mass index (SD)	27.9 (6.8)	27.3 (5.2)	
Cardiac risk factors			
Dyslipidemia (%)	9 (64)	0	
Hypertension (%)	7 (50)	0	
Diabetes Mellitus Type II (%)	2 (14)	0	
Obesity (%)	3 (21)	4 (25)	
Active smoker (%)	0	0	
Depression/Anxiety (%)	7 (50)	2 (33)	
Hospital anxiety and depression score			
Mean Anxiety Score (SD)	10.1 (3.0) *	3.2 (3.1) *	
Mean Depression (SD)	5.4 (2.9)	3.3 (2.3)	
Cardiac Medications			
Cholesterol lowering medications (%)	10 (71)	0	
Aspirin (%)	9 (60)	1 (6)	
Calcium channel blockers (%)	7 (50)	0	
Nitrates (%)	8 (53)	0	
Beta blockers (%)	4 (29)	0	
ACEi/ARB (%)	1 (7)	0	
Diuretics (%)	2 (14)	1 (6)	

Table 1. Baseline clinical characteristics between women with chest pain and NOCAD and healthy volunteers

Standard deviation (SD), Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor (ACEi), Angiotensin receptor blocker (ARB), *p<0.05

Table 2 describes the clinical and angiographic characteristics of women with chest pain and NOCAD. While the predominant symptom in women with NOCAD was chest pain, dyspnea was also noted in four patients (29%). The majority of patients had normal coronary arteries on coronary angiography, with one patient presenting with minimal coronary artery disease (less than 50% stenosis). Acetylcholine provocation was performed in five patients, all of whom displayed abnormal coronary vasoconstriction. A wide range of health status were reported by women with chest pain and NOCAD through the Seattle Angina Questionnaire. At baseline, women were less likely to describe any improvement in their anginal symptoms (median angina stability score: 50 (25-100)) and reported that their anginal symptoms had a significant impact on their quality of life (median disease perception/quality of life score: 64 (31-100)).

Characteristic	Women with Chest pain and NOCAD (n= 14)
Predominant Symptom	
Chest pain (%)	14 (100)
Dyspnea (%)	4 (29)
Coronary Angiography	
Normal coronary arteries (%)	11 (91)
Minimal coronary artery disease (<50%) (%)	1 (8)
Positive acetylcholine reactivity test (%)	5 (36)
Seattle Angina Questionnaire	
Physical limitation, median (Range)	92 (50-100)
Angina Stability, median (Range)	50 (25-100)
Angina Frequency, median (Range)	80 (50-100)
Treatment Satisfaction, median (Range)	75 (63-100)
Disease Perception/Quality of Life, median (Range)	64 (31-100)

Table 2. Angiographic and clinical characteristics of women with chest pain and NOCAD

4.3. Cardiac Function and T1 and T2 Mapping

Table 3 compares cardiac function and T1 and T2 mapping between healthy volunteers and women with chest pain and NOCAD. There were no differences in left ventricular end diastolic or systolic volume, stroke volume, cardiac output, cardiac index or myocardial mass between women with chest pain and NOCAD and healthy volunteers. Healthy volunteers had a lower left ventricular ejection fraction compared to women with chest pain and NOCAD, but well within the normal range (LVEF: 73% vs. 77%, p = 0.04). Women with chest pain and NOCAD had a lower native T1 relaxation time compared to healthy volunteers (1201 ms vs. 1225 ms, p= 0.05), and a higher mid T2 relaxation time (42 ms vs. 38.2 ms, p =0.001).

	Women with chest pain and NOCAD (n=14)	Healthy volunteers(n=16)
Left ventricular end diastolic volume, mean (SD), mL/m2	57.7 (10.7)	60.0 (14.7)
Left ventricular end systolic volume, mean (SD), mL/m2	14.9 (5.1)	19.1 (10.5)
Stroke volume, mean (SD), ml/m2	42.8 (7.9)	46.2 (5.4)
Cardiac output, mean (SD), L/min	5.5 (1.2)	5.5 (1.0)
Cardiac index, mean (SD), l/min/m2	3.2 (0.8)	3.2 (0.6)
Myocardial mass systole, mean (SD), grams/m2	65.2 (13.4)	62.8 (6.9)
Left ventricular ejection fraction (%), mean (SD)	77 (7.2)	73 (4.7) *
MRI Mapping		
Native Mid T1 (ms), mean (SD)	1201 (66)	1224 (67.8) *
Mid T2 (ms), mean (SD)	42 (1.9)	38.8 (2.2) *

Table 3. Functional and T1 and T2 Mapping in women with chest pain and NOCAD and healthy volunteers

* p<0.05

4.4 Adenosine perfusion MRI

Results of the adenosine perfusion MRI in women with chest pain and NOCAD are illustrated in **Table 4.** The global mean myocardial perfusion reserve was 2.05 (SD: 0.44), with a mean myocardial perfusion reserve index of 1.32 (SD: 0.24), consistent with impaired microvascular function (**Figure 12**). Myocardial perfusion reserve correlated negatively with T2 relaxation time (r = -0.67, p = 0.069) as shown in **Figure 13**.

Table 4. Results of myocardial perfusion reserve in women with chest pain and NOCAD

MRI Parameter	Women with chest pain and NOCAD(n=10)
Mean MPR Basal Slice (SD)	2.22 (0.62)
Mean MPR Mid Slice (SD)	2.09 (0.50)
Mean MPR Apical Slice (SD)	1.63 (0.5)
Mean MPR Global (SD)	2.05 (0.44)
Mean Global MPRI (SD)	1.32 (0.24)



Figure 12. Myocardial perfusion reserve index cut-offs that have been used in studies in women with coronary microvascular dysfunction on invasive coronary angiography.^{43,46}



Figure 13. Myocardial perfusion reserve vs. mid T2 relaxation time in women with chest pain and NOCAD. Women with chest pain and NOCAD with reduced myocardial perfusion reserve had a higher mid T2.

4.5 Oxygenation-Sensitive MRI with Breathing Manoeuvres

All patients within our cohort undergoing OS-CMR were able to complete the breathing maneuvers. During image analysis, 7.2% of all myocardial segments had to be excluded, due to susceptibility artifacts or a thinning myocardium. Inter-observer reliability was 0.92, signifying a high degree of consistency in the image analysis between the two readers.

Response to Breath-Hold

During the thirty second breath-hold manoeuvre, women with chest pain and NOCAD showed a trend towards a greater global increase of myocardial oxygenation compared to controls, albeit without reaching statistical significance ($7.4\pm 6.6\%$ vs. $3.9\pm 3.4\%$, p=.07) (**Table 5**). Values of myocardial oxygenation during the breath-hold in women with chest pain and NOCAD and our control group were within the range of normal values for age referenced controls (**Table 6**). Upon segmentation of the myocardium into an endocardial and epicardial layer, there remained a trend towards a greater increase in myocardial oxygenation in women with chest pain and NOCAD (endocardium: $7.1 \pm 7.0\%$ vs. $4.1 \pm 3.0\%$, p = 0.15; epicardium: $6.9 \pm 6.6\%$ vs. $4.0 \pm 3.8\%$, p= 0.14). Global mean values in myocardial oxygenation during a breath-hold manoeuvre correlated negatively with values of reduced myocardial perfusion reserve (r= -0.64, p =0.046) (**Figure 14**).



Figure 14: Myocardial perfusion reserve vs. global change in signal intensity during a thirty second breathhold manoeuvre in women with chest pain and NOCAD

Response to Hyperventilation

During hyperventilation (end of hyperventilation to baseline image), women with chest pain and NOCAD had a trend towards a greater reduction in myocardial oxygenation compared to healthy volunteers ($-8.4 \pm 7.4\%$ vs. $-3.6\pm 3.4\%$, p= 0.08) (**Table 5**), and below the normal values for age referenced controls (**Table 6**). In women with a history of anxiety or depression, there was a trend towards a lower myocardial oxygenation during hyperventilation compared to women without a history of anxiety or depression ($-9.5 \pm 8.0\%$ vs. $-4.3 \pm 6.4\%$, p=.07). A negative correlation existed between a reduction in myocardial oxygenation during hyperventilation and hospital anxiety score (r= -0.35, p=0.10) as demonstrated in **Figure 15**.



Figure 15: Correlation between score on the hospital anxiety questionnaire and percent change in signal intensity during hyperventilation. Women with a higher hospital anxiety score demonstrated a lower myocardial oxygenation response during hyperventilation

Sensitivity Analysis

During the thirty second breath-hold, when using rest (eupnea) as a baseline, there remained no significant difference in myocardial oxygenation, although there was a trend towards a more blunted global response in myocardial oxygenation during a breath-hold manoeuvre in women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers ($-1.3 \pm 7.4\%$ vs. $-0.25 \pm 7.9\%$)(Table 5).

	Women with chest pain and NOCAD(n=14)	Healthy Volunteers(n=16)	
<u>30s Breath Hold (% Δ in SI)</u>			
Basal Slice	8.4 (9.0)	4.3(4.6)	
Apical Slice	6.6 (6.9)	3.6 (3.6)	
Global mean (% Δ in SI)	7.4 (6.6)	3.9(3.4)	
Subendocardium (% Δ in SI)			
Basal Slice	7.2 (9.2)	5.0 (6.2)	
Apical Slice	7.7 (7.3) *	3.3 (2.6) *	
Global	7.1 (7.0)	4.1 (3.0)	
Subepicardium (% Δ in SI)			
Basal Slice	7.7 (8.8)	4.7 (5.7)	
Apical Slice	6.2 (6.7)	3.3 (2.8)	
Global	6.9 (6.6)	4.0 (3.8)	
<u>Hyperventilation (% Δ in SI)</u>	-8.4 (7.4)	-3.6 (7.0)	
Sensitivity Analysis: 30s Breath Hold with comparison to rest ($\%\Delta$ in SI)	-1.3 (7.4)	-0.25 (7.9)	

Table 5: Changes in myocardial signal intensity on OS-CMR in women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers

Table 6. Changes in myocardial oxygen reserve in healthy volunteers across age ranges

Age Group	Hyperventilation (% Δ SI)	Breath-Hold (%∆SI)
18-34	-8.58±8.15	6.10±5.93
35-55	-5.02±6.99	5.05±3.65
56-70	-7.72±6.92	5.24±6.71

4.6 Regional Variability in Myocardial Oxygenation

Upon segmentation of myocardial oxygenation according to the 6 AHA segments in basal and apical slices, women with chest pain and NOCAD had a significantly higher range and standard deviation of segmental values compared to healthy volunteers (mean range of segmental values: 35.9 vs. 15.7, p = 0.002, mean standard deviation of segmental values: 7.6 vs. 4.4, p=0.001). Variability in AHA segmental values are demonstrated by two reference cases in **Figure 16.**



Figure 16: Myocardial oxygenation response during a breath-hold manoeuvre distributed across AHA segments in **A**) 56 year old female with a history diabetes mellitus type 2 and hypertension with chest pain and NOCAD and **B**) 53 year old women without a history of cardiovascular disease. Marked intersegmental variability can be noticed in the apical and basal slices in women with chest pain and NOCAD.

Compared to healthy volunteers, women with chest pain and NOCAD had larger radial and circumferential differences in their myocardial oxygenation response during a breath-hold manoeuvre (mean radial difference: $3.9\pm 1.2\%$ vs. $2.6\pm 0.90\%$, p= .005, mean circumferential

difference: $7.7 \pm 3.2\%$ vs. $4.8 \pm 1.2\%$, p=.004). The mean combined difference was also greater in women with chest pain compared to healthy volunteers ($15.8 \pm 4.7\%$ vs. $10.1 \pm 2.6\%$, p =.009) as demonstrated in **Figure 17**. Myocardial perfusion reserve correlated negatively with increased variability in myocardial oxygenation (r= -0.62, p= 0.07) as shown in **Figure 18**.



Figure 17. Combined differences in percent change in signal intensity during a breath-hold manoeuvre in women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers. <u>Women</u> with chest pain and NOCAD had greater regional differences in myocardial oxygenation during a breath-holding manoeuvre compared to healthy volunteers.



Figure 18. Myocardial perfusion reserve vs. combined differences in % change in signal intensity during a breath-hold manoeuvre in women with chest pain and NOCAD. Women with reduced myocardial perfusion reserve demonstrated higher regional variability in myocardial oxygenation.

4.7 Predictors of Women with Chest Pain and NOCAD

To estimate the association between chest pain and clinical and MRI characteristics in women aged 40-65, univariate logistic regression models were developed to include age, body mass index, cardiac output, myocardial mass, end diastolic volume, end systolic volume, mid T1, mid T2, global % change in signal intensity, and radial, circumferential, and combined differences in % change in signal intensity. In the univariate analysis (**Table 7**) mid T2 (OR: 2.0, 95% CI: 1.23-3.22), radial differences in SI (OR: 2.42, 95% CI:1.08-5.4), circumferential differences in SI (OR: 3.02, 95% CI: 1.2-7.6), and combined differences in SI (OR: 1.5, 95% CI: 1.1-2.0) were all significantly associated with chest pain (p<.05 for all). A multivariable regression analysis was not performed due to the small sample size.

	β (95% CI)	SE β	Wald's x 2	p-value	Odds Ratio estimate (95% CI)	C- statistic
Age	0.050 (-0.97-0.20)	0.075	0.44	0.50	1.05 (0.91-1.21)	0.59
BMI	0.018 (-0.10014)	0.06	0.08	0.77	0.02 (-0.10-0.14)	0.50
Cardiac Output	0.0288 (-0.65-0.72)	0.35	0.007	0.93	1.02 (0.52-2.04)	0.47
Myocardial mass	0.02 (-0.05-0.10)	0.037	0.42	0.52	1.02 (0.95-1.10)	0.51
EDV	-0.015(-0.07-0.043)	0.030	0.25	0.62	0.99 (0.93-1.04)	0.67
ESV	-0.1 (-0.26-0.06)	0.08	1.4	0.23	0.91 (0.77-1.07)	0.66
Mid T1	-0.02 (-0.05-0.005)	0.01	2.44	0.12	0.98 (0.96-1.005)	0.69
Mid T2	0.69 (0.20- 1.17)	0.25	7.74	0.005	2.0 (1.23-3.22)	0.88
Global % Change in SI	0.14 (-0.02-0.30)	0.08	3.006	.08	1.15 (0.98-1.36)	0.70
Radial Differences in % Change in SI	0.88 (0.08-1.7)	0.41	4.6	0.03	2.42 (1.08-5.4)	0.83
Circumferential differences in % change in SI	1.1 (0.19-2.02)	0.47	5.6	0.018	3.02 (1.2-7.6)	0.81
Combined difference in % change in SI	0.39 (0.09-0.68)	0.15	6.6	0.013	1.5 (1.1-2.0)	0.69

Table 7. Univariate logistic regression analysis on the predictors of chest pain in women aged40-65

5.0 Discussion

In our interim analysis of thirty patients undergoing OS-CMR using a combined breathing manoeuvre, there was no significant difference in the global myocardial oxygenation reserve between women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers. In women with chest pain and NOCAD, there was a negative correlation between the adenosine-induced hyperemic response (MPR) and global myocardial oxygenation reserve. While our preliminary findings dispute our initial hypothesis of a blunted myocardial response in women with NOCAD, our results provide valuable mechanistic insights into the pathophysiology of microvascular dysfunction, which may serve as a stepping stone for future research and treatment.

5.1 Myocardial oxygenation reserve in women with chest pain and NOCAD

While we found no significant difference in global myocardial oxygenation reserve in women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers, there was a trend towards an increased myocardial oxygenation response in women with chest pain and NOCAD. Furthermore, in women with chest pain and NOCAD undergoing adenosine perfusion MRI, a lower myocardial perfusion reserve (indicating worsening microvascular dysfunction) was correlated with a higher global myocardial oxygenation response during a breath-hold.

Only one other study has evaluated the role of OS-CMR in women with chest pain and NOCAD. The study examined 18 patients with CSX compared to 14 controls who underwent CMRI at 3T using a BOLD protocol with adenosine induced hyperemia. The study similarly found no significant difference in BOLD signal change during a hyperemic stimulus in patients with CSX compared to controls.⁵⁹

One explanation for an increased global oxygenation reserve in women with chest pain and NOCAD could in part be explained by a vasospastic response of coronary vessels during hyperventilation. Our results suggest that women with chest pain and NOCAD showed a stronger response to hyperventilation, apparent through a more pronounced reduction in myocardial oxygenation. Given that our measure of signal intensity is based on the change in signal intensity from baseline (end of hyperventilation or maximal vasoconstriction), women with chest pain and NOCAD could have a higher change in signal intensity as they vasoconstrict more than healthy volunteers, and therefore exhibit a more significant change from baseline (end of hyperventilation). Indeed, when we analyzed the extent of the breath hold response with a eupneic baseline during our sensitivity analysis (excluding the hyperventilation manoeuvre), we found a trend towards a lower oxygenation response in women with chest pain and NOCAD compared to healthy volunteers. Our findings of a trend towards an increase in myocardial oxygenation in women with chest pain and NOCAD, therefore, could possibly be explained through underlying vasomotor abnormalities mediated through enhanced vasoconstriction in hyperventilation.

A further explanation of our finding of no significant difference in myocardial oxygenation response during a hyperemic stimulus in women with chest pain and NOCAD could be explained through a reduction of myocardial oxygen extraction as a result of alterations in capillary morphology. At rest, the normal myocardium is heterogeneously perfused, and oxygen extraction efficacy is improved through homogenizing capillary flow patterns as myocardial blood flow increases. Capillary transit time heterogeneity (CTH) is a parameter that quantifies capillary heterogeneity and is defined as the standard deviation of capillary transit time.⁶⁸

networks, and critical in limiting functional shunting of blood, thereby increasing the efficiency of oxygen extraction.⁶⁹ Hypercapnia has an important impact on CTH. In a study examining the impact of hypercapnia on red blood cell kinetics in anesthetized mice, the authors found hypercapnic induced vasodilation resulted in a decrease in CTH and therefore more efficient oxygen extraction.⁶⁹ Furthermore, studies evaluating the impact of CTH on the BOLD signal have shown that processes that reduced CTH results in a subsequent decrease in BOLD oxygenation signal due to improved oxygen extraction.⁶⁹ (Figure 20).



Figure 20. Contributions of coronary blood flow, capillary transit time heterogeneity, and metabolism to the BOLD signal in the brain during functional activation. While increases in coronary blood flow increase BOLD signal, reduction in CTH (through homogenization of blood flow) serve to decrease BOLD signal through an increase in oxygen extraction.⁶⁹ CBF: Coronary blood flow CTH: Capillary transit time heterogeneity

CMD is associated with changes in capillary wall morphology, basement membrane thickening, and endothelial dysfunction.²⁶Studies on myocardial biopsies from patients with CMD have shown evidence of sclerosis of small arteries, and arterioles with perivascular fibrosis, extramural compression, and capillary rarefraction.⁷⁰Microvascular disease could result in an increase in CTH through disruption in capillary morphology, altering capillaries' ability to

homogenize blood flow during hyperemia. Such disruption could subsequently result in a parallel reduction in oxygen extraction and an increase in oxygenation concentration in the capillary bed.⁶⁸ BOLD response to myocardial oxygenation is highly dependent on changes in deoxygenated hemoglobin in the capillary, where nearly 90% of blood volume is located.¹³Therefore, alterations in capillary morphology in women with chest pain and NOCAD could subsequently affect the ability to homogenize capillary blood flow during a breath-hold response, resulting in a decreased capacity to extract oxygen, and therefore a lower fraction of deoxygenated hemoglobin, leading to a higher BOLD signal. Indeed, studies evaluating the myocardium of rats with streptozotocin-induced diabetes, have shown that damage to capillary morphology give rise to less efficient oxygen extraction.^{71,72}Our findings of an increased global oxygenation reserve in women with chest pain and NOCAD and its correlation with worsening microvascular dysfunction could be an important explanation of the alterations in capillary morphology that function to reduce myocardial oxygenation extraction in patients with CMD.

A third explanation to explain the lack of significant difference in myocardial oxygenation reserve between our groups could be explained through the underlying heterogeneity that exists in patients with chest pain and NOCAD (**Figure 6**). From prior studies, approximately 50% of patients with chest pain and NOCAD have evidence of CMD. Given the small sample size (only 10 women undergoing adenosine perfusion MRI), the differences between the groups may not be evident yet in our interim analysis.

5.2 Regional heterogeneity of myocardial oxygenation

In women with chest pain and NOCAD, we observed an increase in regional heterogeneity in myocardial oxygenation compared to healthy volunteers. Furthermore, we

noted, that regional heterogeneity of myocardial oxygenation correlated well with measures of worsening microvascular dysfunction (worsening myocardial perfusion reserve). Our results are the first to describe regional variations in myocardial oxygenation in patients with chest pain and NOCAD, which potentially offers an insight into the underlying pathophysiology of microvascular dysfunction.

The coronary microcirculation has commonly been described as a "black box", owing in part to our limitation to image the microvasculature in vivo, as current coronary angiography visualizes only 5% of the coronary tree.⁷³ Historically, evaluating patients with chest pain and NOCAD has been primarily functional rather than structural, through examination of a coronary flow reserve or an index of microcirculatory resistance on angiography or advanced imaging.²⁸ By directly examining myocardial oxygenation in vivo, OS-CMR provides an important understanding of structural alterations in myocardial oxygenation that occur in the coronary microvasculature during a hyperemic stimulus.

A hallmark of microvascular networks is heterogeneity, whereby microvascular networks supply surrounding tissue regions through stochastic angiogenetic processes.⁷³Vessel arrangement and morphology respond to changes in physiologic demand through vascular adaptation, altering regional blood flow distribution through intravascular signalling and local shunting of blood.⁷³ Dysfunction in microvascular networks could lead to disruption in this delicate homeostatic process, leading to alterations in myocardial blood flow and eventually oxygenation.

In obstructive coronary artery disease, flow-limiting stenosis causes a large global or regional mismatch of supply and demand in the myocardium, resulting in an increased oxygen extraction and arteriovenous difference of oxygen content downstream of the corresponding coronary territory. In contrast however, in microvascular dysfunction, microvascular networks are altered through damage to small arterioles and capillaries, resulting in functional shunting, local hypoxia, and a reduced mean arteriovenous difference of oxygenation. Rather than a large perfusion deficit and reduced myocardial oxygenation distal to a stenosed vessel, microvascular disturbances that occur in CMD may result in an increased heterogeneity of flow and distribution through functional shunting of blood, whereby under-perfused regions mix with over-perfused regions.⁷³ Therefore, a bulk reduction in myocardial oxygenation might not be typical for microvascular dysfunction but rather a mosaic of high and low blood supply (Figure 20).⁷³



Figure 20. Flow limiting stenosis in an epicardial coronary artery (left) will cause a regional or global myocardial supply to demand mismatch, with increased 0_2 extraction and arteriovenous difference in oxygen content. Microvascular dysfunction (right) causes heterogeneity of flow and oxygen as a result of inadequate distribution and functional shunting from impaired microvasculature resulting in regions with low flow and high extraction that border regions with high flow and low extraction.⁷³

Past studies assessing patients with microvascular dysfunction have done so through reliance on global measures of perfusion or oxygenation, which fails to account for important regional differences in the microvasculature. In a recent paper, Gould et al. argues the importance of a more comprehensive assessment of regional heterogeneity in coronary flow reserve in patients with microvascular angina. The authors provide a clinical example of a patient (**Figure 21**) with a normal global CFR of 3.0, however with a profound regional deficit inferiorly, that is unaccounted for as a result of a surrounding high CFR in the left ventricle.⁷⁴



Figure 21. Limitations of global coronary flow reserve. Although a global high CFR of 3.0 reflects increased myocardial oxygenation in the left ventricle, it fails to account for regional perfusion deficits inferiorly.⁷⁴

The simplicity of a global value to describe myocardial perfusion and oxygenation limits our assessment of common regional heterogeneity and complex interactions that exist in microvascular dysfunction. While our findings suggested that there was no significant difference in global myocardial oxygenation, a regional examination of the myocardium revealed important heterogeneity and regional differences in myocardial oxygenation, which could help explain the complex dysregulation of underlying coronary microvascular networks that occur in CMD.

5.3 Myocardial oxygenation response to hyperventilation

In women with chest pain and NOCAD, we noticed a trend towards a greater reduction in signal intensity (decreased oxygenation through vasoconstriction) during hyperventilation compared to healthy volunteers. Furthermore, amongst all women, a trend existed towards a greater reduction in oxygenation during hyperventilation in women with a higher hospital anxiety score.

Our findings that women with chest pain and NOCAD having a greater reduction in oxygenation during hyperventilation could be an important sign of underlying vasomotor abnormalities in these patients. Coronary vasospasm is part of the spectrum of vasomotor abnormalities seen in patients with microvascular dysfunction and affects both the microvasculature and large coronary vessels.²⁸ In normal endothelial function, acetylcholine and other physiological stimuli (e.g. exercise) produce vasodilation of the coronary arteries through endothelium-dependent release of nitric oxide and subsequent vasodilation of the coronary vessels. When the coronary endothelium is damaged however, nitric oxide release is deficient, and there is paradoxical smooth muscle vasoconstriction due to direct muscarinic receptor activation.⁷³In the original WISE cohort, there was a high prevalence of abnormal endothelial dependent response to acetylcholine, which were associated with an increased risk of adverse cardiovascular events in follow up.²¹

Hyperventilation-induced angina has been well described in the literature, and earlier studies identified hyperventilation as a provocative test for coronary artery vasospasm in patients with suspected vasospastic angina.^{75,76} In a study by Nakao et al., 206 patients in whom coronary spasm was documented by angiography using acetylcholine and 183 patients without angina, underwent vigorous hyperventilation for 6 minutes. Of the spasm group, 127 showed positive

responses to hyperventilation including ST elevation (n=111), ST depression (n=15). None of the patients in the non-spasm group showed any ischemic changes.⁷⁷ The findings suggested that vigorous hyperventilation over longer periods could be a highly specific test for the diagnosis of coronary artery spasm.

Hyperventilation-induced vasospasm is thought to occur as a result of increases in intracellular calcium concentration through a reduction in hydrogen protons (via respiratory alkalosis), which competes with calcium via an active transmembrane protein.⁷⁸ It remains uncertain as to why patients with endothelial dysfunction are more susceptible to an intravascular alkalotic state. Microvascular rarefaction and damage to intercellular gap junction proteins in endothelial dysfunction could play an important role in facilitating abnormal increases in intracellular calcium. Our preliminary findings suggest the potential for OS-CMR, using short-term hyperventilation as a stimulus, to potentially serve as a valuable technique in assessing patients with vasomotor abnormalities.

Interestingly, we also noticed a trend towards a higher hospital anxiety score in women with a decreased myocardial oxygenation response (increased vasoconstriction) to hyperventilation. Anxiety disorders have been associated with adverse cardiovascular outcomes in several epidemiological studies,⁷⁹yet the pathophysiological mechanism remains unexplored. Hyperventilation is a common clinical presentation in anxiety and panic disorders.⁸⁰ Our findings of a trend towards an increased coronary vasoconstrictive response to hyperventilation could point to vasomotor abnormalities as a possible underlying link. Frequent episodes of hyperventilation in anxiety disorders could induce ischemia through recurrent coronary vasoconstriction and may also be a trigger of chronic endothelial dysfunction and cardiovascular remodelling. Additionally, elevated sympathetic activation in anxiety disorders could augment α -adrenoceptor activation during hyperventilation resulting in reduced cardiac perfusion by microvascular constriction. Women with CMD could be experiencing an exaggerated response to hyperventilation related to anxiety states.

5.4 Role of T2 mapping in women with chest pain and NOCAD

In women with chest pain and NOCAD, we observed a higher mid-T2 relaxation time compared to healthy volunteers. Furthermore, in a subset of patients undergoing adenosine perfusion MRI, we found that mid-T2 correlated well with worsening microvascular function (reduced myocardial perfusion reserve). T2 mapping has emerged as a valuable tool in CMR for the assessment of myocardial edema, which has demonstrated important diagnostic value in several acute and chronic cardiac diseases such as acute myocardial infarction and myocarditis.⁸¹In patients with biopsy proven myocarditis, T2 mapping was able to detect corresponding myocardial regions with underlying inflammation.⁸²The value of T2 mapping in patients with NOCAD however, has yet to be fully elucidated. Our novel findings of a higher mid-T2 relaxation time in women with chest pain and NOCAD, could suggest a potential diagnostic role for myocardial mapping in patients with microvascular dysfunction. Furthermore, higher values of T2 could suggest the possibility of an underlying inflammatory process in patients with chest pain and NOCAD. Endothelial dysfunction involves an active inflammatory state, with chemokine and adhesion molecule expression, and leukocyte recruitment. In patients with CSX, elevated inflammatory markers, including C-reactive protein have been observed when compared to healthy controls.⁸³CMD has been known to occur more frequently in patients with underlying inflammatory disorders including rheumatoid arthritis and connective tissue diseases.⁸⁴Furthermore, in patients with stress induced cardiomyopathy, strong evidence exists that enhanced sympathetic activity, induces a transient myocardial dysfunction, potentially through abnormal vasoreactivity, endothelial and microvascular dysfunction. The use of CMR in patients with stress induced cardiomyopathy has identified transient areas of myocardial edema and markers of myocardial inflammation (increase in T2), in the absence of significant necrosis or fibrosis.⁸⁵Our findings of an increase in mid-T2 in women with chest pain and NOCAD could potentially be explained through recurrent underlying stress-induced microvascular injury as a result of a heightened sympathetic response, potentially explained through underlying psychological comorbidities in these women.

Higher mid-T2 relaxation time could support microvascular dysfunction as an active inflammatory disease of the microvasculature, offering an important insight into the pathogenesis of this disease. Furthermore, our results suggest that T2 weighted imaging could serve as an additional tool in the comprehensive assessment of women with chest pain and NOCAD using OS-CMR.

5.5 Potential limitations

Our study has several important limitations to note. Firstly, as this is an interim analysis, our findings are based on a limited sample size that is not powered to detect a significant difference between our groups. We anticipate a complete analysis of our findings once our recruitment process for our study has been finished (December 2020). Secondly, our selection of patients from different sites (Calgary and Montreal) could provide the potential for a systemic bias given the possible differences in MRI technicians and scanners. To ensure that no differences exist between sites, we have ensured appropriate quality control measures in our study to standardize the MRI protocol for both sites to ensure consistency in the data collection.

Furthermore, as patients in Calgary are located at a higher altitude, acclimatization due to altitude could theoretically impact oxygen affinity at a lower partial pressure of oxygen, which could impact the BOLD signal. Prior studies however, examining patients from Calgary, Montreal, and Switzerland have demonstrated the same clinical response to hyperventilation/breathholding manoeuvres irrespective of altitude.^{62,86}Furthermore, we are beginning the process of recruiting patients with chest pain and NOCAD in Montreal, and healthy volunteers in Calgary, and plan to examine whether differences in patient location impact our findings. Additionally, given the exploratory nature of this thesis, we tested multiple hypothesis in our cohort. As a result, the significance of some of our findings could be due to chance from multiple statistical comparisons. We intend to perform analytical adjustments for multiple testing upon analysis of our completed cohort. Finally, in our analysis of regional differences, the myocardium was segmented into endocardial and epicardial layers, where circumferential and radial differences were calculated. Separation of the myocardium into endo and epicardium layers was often challenging in a thin myocardium (typically inferolateral wall), leading to an SI result representing a very small voxel area that might not be generalizable for that particular region. To ensure the consistency of our SI results, for each myocardial region, we used two independent readers for all OS-CMR scans, and segments were excluded based on a collective consensus when the myocardium was considered too thin or if a susceptibility artifact comprised a significant portion of the region (>33% of the individual segment area).

5.6 Future Directions

Our preliminary findings on the use of OS-CMR in the assessment of women with chest pain and NOCAD, provides a mechanistic insight into the pathophysiology of microvascular disease, and offers an important direction for future research.

Our preliminary results suggest that there exists no difference in the global myocardial oxygenation response to a hyperemic stimulus (breath-hold) in women with chest pain and NOCAD. However, this finding must be tempered by the hyperventilation heightened vasoconstrictive response. Indeed, we observed that women with chest pain and NOCAD had a trend towards an increased reduction in myocardial oxygenation during hyperventilation, potentially mediated through abnormal vasoconstriction. Furthermore, we observed an increase in regional heterogeneity in myocardial oxygenation in women with chest pain and NOCAD. These novel findings could point to microvascular dysfunction being a heterogeneous and patchy phenomenon, with microvascular maldistribution as an important driver of disease, rather than a global diffuse reduction in myocardial oxygenation reserve. Future research should further investigate regional differences in myocardial oxygenation and perfusion and examine the impact of regional heterogeneity on long-term cardiovascular outcomes. Future research should also attempt to validate our preliminary findings, investigating the role of hyperventilation using OS-CMR in patients with documented acetylcholine-inducible coronary vasospasm on angiography. Finally, our observation of an increase in mid-T2 relaxation time in women with chest pain and NOCAD could point to a potential role of inflammation in these patients.

6.0 Conclusion

In summary, in our preliminary analysis, women with chest pain and NOCAD did not display any significant changes in myocardial oxygenation during a breath-hold manoeuvre compared to healthy volunteers. Our findings, however, suggest that women with chest pain and NOCAD had higher regional variability in myocardial oxygenation and mid-T2 compared to healthy volunteers, and these values correlated well with worsened myocardial perfusion reserve. Furthermore, in women with chest pain and NOCAD, there existed a trend towards a more pronounced vasoconstriction during hyperventilation. OS-CMR provides important mechanistic insights into the pathogenesis of coronary microvascular dysfunction.

7.0 References

[1] Syed, M. A., Raman, S. V., & Simonetti, O. P. (Eds.). (2015). Basic Principles of Cardiovascular MRI: Physics and Imaging Techniques. Springer.

[2] Tseng, W. Y. I., Su, M. Y. M., &Tseng, Y. H. E. (2016). Introduction to cardiovascular magnetic resonance: technical principles and clinical applications. *Acta Cardiologica Sinica*, *32*(2), 129.

[3] Manning, W. J., & Pennell, D. J. (2010). *Cardiovascular magnetic resonance*. Elsevier Health Sciences.

[4] Ridgway, J. P. (2010). Cardiovascular magnetic resonance physics for clinicians: part I. *Journal of cardiovascular magnetic resonance*, *12*(1), 71.

[5] McGee, K. P., Williamson, E. E., &Julsrud, P. (2008). *Mayo Clinic Guide to Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging*. CRC Press.

[6] Bistoquet, A., Oshinski, J., &Skrinjar, O. (2007). Left ventricular deformation recovery from cine MRI using an incompressible model. *IEEE Transactions on Medical Imaging*,26(9), 1136-1153.

[7] Kellman, P., & Hansen, M. S. (2014). T1-mapping in the heart: accuracy and precision. *Journal of cardiovascular magnetic resonance*, *16*(1), 2.

[8] Eitel, I., & Friedrich, M. G. (2011). T2-weighted cardiovascular magnetic resonance in acute cardiac disease. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, *13*(1), 13.

[9] Hamirani, Y. S., & Kramer, C. M. (2014). Cardiac MRI assessment of myocardial perfusion. *Future cardiology*, *10*(3), 349-358.

[10] Shomanova, Z., Florian, A., Bietenbeck, M., Waltenberger, J., Sechtem, U., & Yilmaz, A. (2017). Diagnostic value of global myocardial perfusion reserve assessment based on coronary sinus flow measurements using cardiovascular magnetic resonance in addition to myocardial stress perfusion imaging. *European Heart Journal-Cardiovascular Imaging*, *18*(8), 851-859.

[11] Van Dijk, R., van Assen, M., Vliegenthart, R., de Bock, G. H., van der Harst, P., &Oudkerk, M. (2017). Diagnostic performance of semi-quantitative and quantitative stress CMR perfusion analysis: a meta-analysis. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, *19*(1), 92.

[12] Dandekar, V. K., Bauml, M. A., Ertel, A. W., Dickens, C., Gonzalez, R. C., & Farzaneh-Far, A. (2014). Assessment of global myocardial perfusion reserve using cardiovascular magnetic resonance of coronary sinus flow at 3 Tesla. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, *16*(1), 24.

[13] Friedrich, M. G., &Karamitsos, T. D. (2013). Oxygenation-sensitive cardiovascular magnetic resonance. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, 15(1), 43.

[14] Wenger, N. K. (2002). Clinical characteristics of coronary heart disease in women: emphasis on gender differences. *Cardiovascular research*, 53(3), 558-567.

[15] Gibbons, R. J., McCallister, B., Mitchell, K. R., Hewitt, K., Klein, L. W., Weintraub, W. S., ... & Shaw, R. E. (2002). Gender differences in extent and severity of coronary disease in the ACC National Cardiovascular Disease Registry. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *39*, 321.

[16] Merz, C. N. B., Pepine, C. J., Walsh, M. N., &Fleg, J. L. (2017). Ischemia and No Obstructive Coronary Artery Disease (INOCA). *Circulation*, *135*(11), 1075-1092.

[17]Halcox, J. P., Schenke, W. H., Zalos, G., Mincemoyer, R., Prasad, A., Waclawiw, M. A., ... &Quyyumi, A. A. (2002). Prognostic value of coronary vascular endothelial dysfunction. *Circulation*, *106*(6), 653-658.

[18]Bugiardini, R., Manfrini, O., Pizzi, C., Fontana, F., & Morgagni, G. (2004). Endothelial function predicts future development of coronary artery disease. *Circulation*, *109*(21), 2518-2523.

[19]Al Suwaidi, J., Hamasaki, S., Higano, S. T., Nishimura, R. A., Holmes, D. R., & Lerman, A. (2000). Long-term follow-up of patients with mild coronary artery disease and endothelial dysfunction. *Circulation*, *101*(9), 948-954.

[20] Gulati, M., Cooper-DeHoff, R. M., McClure, C., Johnson, B. D., Shaw, L. J., Handberg, E. M., ... & Pepine, C. J. (2009). Adverse cardiovascular outcomes in women with nonobstructive coronary artery disease: a report from the Women's Ischemia Syndrome Evaluation Study and the St James Women Take Heart Project. *Archives of internal medicine*, *169*(9), 843-850.

[21] AlBadri, A., Merz, C. N. B., Johnson, B. D., Wei, J., Mehta, P. K., Cook-Wiens, G., ... & Shaw, L. J. (2019). Impact of Abnormal Coronary Reactivity on Long-Term Clinical Outcomes in Women. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *73*(6), 684-693.

[22] Kenkre, T. S., Malhotra, P., Johnson, B. D., Handberg, E. M., Thompson, D. V., Marroquin, O. C., ... & Kelsey, S. F. (2017). Ten-year mortality in the WISE study (Women's Ischemia Syndrome Evaluation). *Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes*, *10*(12), e003863.

[23] Maddox, T. M., Stanislawski, M. A., Grunwald, G. K., Bradley, S. M., Ho, P. M., Tsai, T. T., ... & Leon, B. (2014). Nonobstructive coronary artery disease and risk of myocardial infarction. *Jama*, *312*(17), 1754-1763.

[24] Shaw, J., & Anderson, T. (2016). Coronary endothelial dysfunction in non-obstructive coronary artery disease: Risk, pathogenesis, diagnosis and therapy. *Vascular Medicine*, 21(2),
146-155.

[25] Marinescu, M. A., Löffler, A. I., Ouellette, M., Smith, L., Kramer, C. M., & Bourque, J. M. (2015). Coronary microvascular dysfunction, microvascular angina, and treatment strategies. *JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging*, 8(2), 210-220.

[26] Taqueti, V. R., & Di Carli, M. F. (2018). Coronary microvascular disease pathogenic mechanisms and therapeutic options: JACC state-of-the-art review. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 72(21), 2625-2641.

[27] Parsyan, A., &Pilote, L. (2012). Cardiac syndrome X: mystery continues. *Canadian Journal of Cardiology*, 28(2), S3-S6.

[28] Camici, P. G., &Crea, F. (2007). Coronary microvascular dysfunction. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 356(8), 830-840.

[29]Zeiher, A. M., Krause, T., Schächinger, V., Minners, J., & Moser, E. (1995). Impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilation of coronary resistance vessels is associated with exercise-induced myocardial ischemia. *Circulation*, *91*(9), 2345-2352.

[30] Lanza, G. A., &Crea, F. (2010). Primary coronary microvascular dysfunction. *Circulation*, *121*(21), 2317-2325.

[31] Schächinger, V., Britten, M. B., &Zeiher, A. M. (2000). Prognostic impact of coronary vasodilator dysfunction on adverse long-term outcome of coronary heart disease. *Circulation*, *101*(16), 1899-1906.

[32]Ong, P., Athanasiadis, A., Borgulya, G., Mahrholdt, H., &Sechtem, U. (2012). Clinical usefulness and safety evaluation of intracoronary acetylcholine provocation testing among 1000 consecutive Caucasian patients with anginal symptoms and unobstructed coronary arteries. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *59*(13), E1487.

[33]Ong, P., Athanasiadis, A., &Sechtem, U. (2013). Patterns of coronary vasomotor responses to intracoronary acetylcholine provocation. *Heart*, heartjnl-2012.

[34]Fox, K., Garcia, M. A. A., Ardissino, D., Buszman, P., Camici, P. G., Crea, F., ... & Marco, J. (2006). Guidelines on the management of stable angina pectoris: executive summary: the Task Force on the Management of Stable Angina Pectoris of the European Society of Cardiology. *European heart journal*, *27*(11), 1341-1341.

[35]Gibbons, R. J., Abrams, J., Chatterjee, K., Daley, J., Deedwania, P. C., Douglas, J. S., ... & O'Rourke, R. A. (2003). American College of Cardiology; American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. Committee on the management of patients with Chronic Stable Angina. ACC/AHA 2002 guideline update for the management of patients with chronic stable angina—summary article: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (Committee on the Management of Patients with

Chronic Stable Angina). Circulation, 107(1), 149-158.

[36]JCS Joint Working Group. (2010). Guidelines for diagnosis and treatment of patients with vasospastic angina (coronary spastic angina) (JCS 2008). *Circulation Journal*, 74(8), 1745-1762.

[37] Karamitsos, T. D., Arnold, J. R., Pegg, T. J., Cheng, A. S., van Gaal, W. J., Francis, J. M., ... &Selvanayagam, J. B. (2009). Tolerance and safety of adenosine stress perfusion cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging in patients with severe coronary artery disease. *The international journal of cardiovascular imaging*, *25*(3), 277-283.

[38] De Feyter, P. J., Vos, J., Reiber, J. H., &Serruys, P. W. (1993). Value and limitations of quantitative coronary angiography to assess progression or regression of coronary atherosclerosis. In *Advances in Quantitative Coronary Arteriography* (pp. 255-271). Springer Netherlands.

[39] Tron, C., Kern, M. J., Donohue, T. J., Bach, R. G., Aguirre, F. V., Caracciolo, E. A., & Moore, J. A. (1995). Comparison of quantitative angiographically derived and measured translesion pressure and flow velocity in coronary artery disease. *The American journal of cardiology*, *75*(2), 111-117.

[40] Camici, P. G., d'Amati, G., & Rimoldi, O. (2015). Coronary microvascular dysfunction: mechanisms and functional assessment. *Nature Reviews Cardiology*, *12*(1), 48-62.

[41] Feher, A., &Sinusas, A. J. (2017). Quantitative assessment of coronary microvascular function: dynamic single-photon emission computed tomography, positron emission tomography, ultrasound, computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging*, *10*(8), e006427.

[42] Gan, L. M., Svedlund, S., Wittfeldt, A., Eklund, C., Gao, S., Matejka, G., ... & Lerman, A. (2017). Incremental Value of Transthoracic Doppler Echocardiography-Assessed Coronary Flow Reserve in Patients With Suspected Myocardial Ischemia Undergoing Myocardial Perfusion Scintigraphy. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, 6(4), e004875.

[43] Thomson, L. E., Wei, J., Agarwal, M., Haft-Baradaran, A., Shufelt, C., Mehta, P. K., ... & Li, D. (2015). Cardiac magnetic resonance myocardial perfusion reserve index is reduced in women with coronary microvascular dysfunction: a National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute-sponsored study from the Women's Ischemia Syndrome Evaluation (WISE). *Circulation. Cardiovascular imaging*, 8(4).

[44]Panting, J. R., Gatehouse, P. D., Yang, G. Z., Grothues, F., Firmin, D. N., Collins, P., & Pennell, D. J. (2002). Abnormal subendocardial perfusion in cardiac syndrome X detected by cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *346*(25), 1948-1953.

[45] Vermeltfoort, I. A., Bondarenko, O., Raijmakers, P. G., Odekerken, D. A., Kuijper, A. F.,

Zwijnenburg, A., ... & van Rossum, A. C. (2007). Is subendocardial ischaemia present in patients with chest pain and normal coronary angiograms? A cardiovascular MR study. *European heart journal*, *28*(13), 1554-1558.

[46]Liu, A., Wijesurendra, R. S., Liu, J. M., Forfar, J. C., Channon, K. M., Jerosch-Herold, M., ... & Ferreira, V. M. (2018). Diagnosis of microvascular angina using cardiac magnetic resonance. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *71*(9), 969-979

[47] Teixeira, T., Nadeshalingam, G., Fischer, K., Marcotte, F., & Friedrich, M. G. (2016). Breathing maneuvers as a coronary vasodilator for myocardial perfusion imaging. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance Imaging*, *44*(4), 947-955.

[48] Jahnke, C., Gebker, R., Manka, R., Schnackenburg, B., Fleck, E., &Paetsch, I. (2010). Navigator-gated 3D blood oxygen level–dependent CMR at 3.0-T for detection of stress-induced myocardial ischemic reactions. *JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging*, *3*(4), 375-384.

[49]Grobner, T. (2006). Gadolinium–a specific trigger for the development of nephrogenic fibrosing dermopathy and nephrogenic systemic fibrosis?.*Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, *21*(4), 1104-1108.

[50]Olchowy, C., Cebulski, K., Łasecki, M., Chaber, R., Olchowy, A., Kałwak, K., & Zaleska-Dorobisz, U. (2017). The presence of the gadolinium-based contrast agent depositions in

the brain and symptoms of gadolinium neurotoxicity-A systematic review. *PloS one*, *12*(2), e0171704.

[51]Wacker, C. M., Hartlep, A. W., Pfleger, S., Schad, L. R., Ertl, G., & Bauer, W. R. (2003). Susceptibility-sensitive magnetic resonance imaging detects human myocardium supplied by a stenotic coronary artery without a contrast agent. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *41*(5), 834-840.

[52]Friedrich, M. G., Niendorf, T., Schulz-Menger, J., Gross, C. M., & Dietz, R. (2003). Blood oxygen level–dependent magnetic resonance imaging in patients with stress-induced angina. *Circulation*, *108*(18), 2219-2223.

[53]Vöhringer, M., Flewitt, J. A., Green, J. D., Dharmakumar, R., Wang, J., Tyberg, J. V., & Friedrich, M. G. (2010). Oxygenation-sensitive CMR for assessing vasodilator-induced changes of myocardial oxygenation. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, *12*(1), 20.

[54] Manka, R., Paetsch, I., Schnackenburg, B., Gebker, R., Fleck, E., & Jahnke, C. (2010). BOLD cardiovascular magnetic resonance at 3.0 tesla in myocardial ischemia. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, *12*(1), 54.

[55] Foley, J. R., Plein, S., & Greenwood, J. P. (2017). Assessment of stable coronary artery disease by cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging: Current and emerging techniques. *World Journal of Cardiology*, *9*(2), 92.

[56]Beache, G. M., Herzka, D. A., Boxerman, J. L., Post, W. S., Gupta, S. N., Faranesh, A. Z., ... & Hill, M. N. (2001). Attenuated myocardial vasodilator response in patients with hypertensive hypertrophy revealed by oxygenation-dependent magnetic resonance imaging. *Circulation*, *104*(11), 1214-1217.

[57] Karamitsos, T. D., Dass, S., Suttie, J., Sever, E., Birks, J., Holloway, C. J., ... & Neubauer, S. (2013). Blunted myocardial oxygenation response during vasodilator stress in patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *61*(11), 1169-1176.

[58] Moon, J. C., Messroghli, D. R., Kellman, P., Piechnik, S. K., Robson, M. D., Ugander, M., ... & Schulz-Menger, J. (2013). Myocardial T1 mapping and extracellular volume quantification: a Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance (SCMR) and CMR Working Group of the European Society of Cardiology consensus statement. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, *15*(1), 92.

[59] Karamitsos, T. D., Arnold, J. R., Pegg, T. J., Francis, J. M., Birks, J., Jerosch-Herold, M., ... &Selvanayagam, J. B. (2012). Patients With Syndrome X Have Normal Transmural Myocardial Perfusion and Oxygenation. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging*, *5*(2), 194-200.

[60]Muehling, O. M., Jerosch-Herold, M., Panse, P., Zenovich, A., Wilson, B. V., Wilson, R. F., & Wilke, N. (2004). Regional heterogeneity of myocardial perfusion in healthy human myocardium: assessment with magnetic resonance perfusion imaging. *Journal of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance*, *6*(2), 499-507.

[61]Ainslie, P. N., & Poulin, M. J. (2004). Ventilatory, cerebrovascular, and cardiovascular interactions in acute hypoxia: regulation by carbon dioxide. *Journal of applied physiology*, *97*(1), 149-159.

[62]Guensch, D. P., Fischer, K., Flewitt, J. A., & Friedrich, M. G. (2013). Impact of intermittent apnea on myocardial tissue oxygenation—a study using oxygenation-sensitive cardiovascular magnetic resonance. *PLoS One*, *8*(1), e53282.

[63] Fischer, K., Guensch, D. P., & Friedrich, M. G. (2014). Response of myocardial oxygenation to breathing manoeuvres and adenosine infusion. *European heart journal-cardiovascular imaging*, *16*(4), 395-401.

[64]Roubille, F., Fischer, K., Guensch, D. P., Tardif, J. C., & Friedrich, M. G. (2017). Impact of hyperventilation and apnea on myocardial oxygenation in patients with obstructive sleep apnea–An oxygenation-sensitive CMR study. *Journal of cardiology*, *69*(2), 489-494.

[65] Spertus, J. A., Winder, J. A., Dewhurst, T. A., Deyo, R. A., Prodzinski, J., McDonnell, M., &Fihn, S. D. (1995). Development and evaluation of the Seattle Angina Questionnaire: a new functional status measure for coronary artery disease. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 25(2), 333-341.

[66] Zigmond, A. S., & Snaith, R. P. (1983). The hospital anxiety and depression scale. *Acta psychiatricascandinavica*, 67(6), 361-370.

[67] Cerqueira, M. D., Weissman, N. J., Dilsizian, V., Jacobs, A. K., Kaul, S., Laskey, W. K., ... & American Heart Association Writing Group on Myocardial Segmentation and Registration for Cardiac Imaging. (2002). Standardized myocardial segmentation and nomenclature for tomographic imaging of the heart. *Circulation*, *105*(4), 539-542.

[68]Østergaard, L., Kristiansen, S. B., Angleys, H., Frøkiær, J., Hasenkam, J. M., Jespersen, S. N., &Bøtker, H. E. (2014). The role of capillary transit time heterogeneity in myocardial oxygenation and ischemic heart disease. *Basic research in cardiology*, *109*(3), 409.

[69] Angleys, H., Jespersen, S. N., &Østergaard, L. (2018). The effects of capillary transitm time heterogeneity on the BOLD signal. *Human brain mapping*, *39*(6), 2329-2352.

[70] Suzuki, H., Takeyama, Y., Koba, S., Suwa, Y., &Katagiri, T. (1994). Small vessel pathology and coronary hemodynamics in patients with microvascular angina. *International journal of cardiology*, *43*(2), 139-150.

[71]Penpargkul, S. O. M. S. O. N. G., Schaible, T. H. O. M. A. S., Yipintsoi, T. A. D. A., & Scheuer, J. A. M. E. S. (1980). The effect of diabetes on performance and metabolism of rat hearts. *Circulation Research*, *47*(6), 911-921.

[72] Baldi, J. C., Aoina, J. L., Oxenham, H. C., Bagg, W., & Doughty, R. N. (2003). Reduced exercise arteriovenous O2 difference in Type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 94(3), 1033-1038.

[73] Pries, A. R., & Reglin, B. (2016). Coronary microcirculatory pathophysiology: can we afford it to remain a black box?. *European heart journal*, *38*(7), 478-488.

[74] Gould, K. L., & Johnson, N. P. (2018). Coronary physiology beyond coronary flow reserve in microvascular angina: JACC state-of-the-art review. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 72(21), 2642-2662.

[75] Yasue, H. I. R. O. F. U. M. I., Nagao, M. A. S. A. O., Omote, S. H. I. N. G. O., Takizawa, A. K. I. N. O. R. I., Miwa, K. U. N. I. H. I. S. A., & Tanaka, S. A. T. O. R. U. (1978). Coronary arterial spasm and Prinzmetal's variant form of angina induced by hyperventilation and Trisbuffer infusion. *Circulation*, 58(1), 56-62.

[76] Rasmussen, K., Bagger, J. P., Bøttzauw, J., & Henningsen, P. (1984). Prevalence of vasospastic ischaemia induced by the cold pressor test or hyperventilation in patients with severe angina. *European heart journal*, *5*(5), 354-361.

[77] Nakao, K., Ohgushi, M., Yoshimura, M., Morooka, K., Okumura, K., Ogawa, H., ... & Yasue, H. (1997). Hyperventilation as a specific test for diagnosis of coronary artery spasm. *The American journal of cardiology*, 80(5), 545-549.

[78]Picano, E., &Picano, E. (1997). Stress echocardiography (pp. 108-116). Berlim: Springer.

[79] Roest, A. M., Martens, E. J., de Jonge, P., &Denollet, J. (2010). Anxiety and risk of incident coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *56*(1), 38-46.

[80] Holt, P. E., & Andrews, G. (1989). Hyperventilation and anxiety in panic disorder, social phobia, GAD and normal controls. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 27(4), 453-460

[81] Abdel-Aty, H., Simonetti, O., & Friedrich, M. G. (2007). T2-weighted cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance Imaging: An Official Journal of the International Society for Magnetic Resonance in Medicine*, *26*(3), 452-459.

[82] Bönner, F., Spieker, M., Haberkorn, S., Jacoby, C., Flögel, U., Schnackenburg, B., ... &Westenfeld, R. (2016). Myocardial T2 mapping increases noninvasive diagnostic accuracy for biopsy-proven myocarditis. *JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging*, 9(12), 1467-1469.

[83] Recio-Mayoral, A., Rimoldi, O. E., Camici, P. G., &Kaski, J. C. (2013). Inflammation and microvascular dysfunction in cardiac syndrome X patients without conventional risk factors for coronary artery disease. *JACC: Cardiovascular Imaging*, *6*(6), 660-667.

[84] Faccini, A., Kaski, J. C., & Camici, P. G. (2016). Coronary microvascular dysfunction in chronic inflammatory rheumatoid diseases. *European heart journal*, *37*(23), 1799-1806.

[85] Eitel, I., von Knobelsdorff-Brenkenhoff, F., Bernhardt, P., Carbone, I., Muellerleile, K., Aldrovandi, A., ... & Schuler, G. (2011). Clinical characteristics and cardiovascular magnetic resonance findings in stress (takotsubo) cardiomyopathy. *Jama*, *306*(3), 277-286.

[86] Guensch, D. P., Fischer, K., Flewitt, J. A., Yu, J., Lukic, R., Friedrich, J. A., & Friedrich, M. G. (2013). Breathing manoeuvre-dependent changes in myocardial oxygenation in healthy humans. *European Heart Journal–Cardiovascular Imaging*, *15*(4), 409-414.